











# Louis Bassi Siegriest Reminiscences

A tape recorded interview with Louis Siegriest and his son Lundy Siegriest.

March 4, 1954

# augustalment of the old freeh sinch

vitane recorder interview with Lovin Slacelett unt nis sen unav pierei Dia

1670 . Date 1

No part of this manuscript may be quoted for publication except by written permission of the Librarian of the University of California at Berkeley. A Mit of a contraction was any be applied with the officies for any being paralasion and factorized of the first verselow of collections.

### INTRODUCTION

NAM PRANCEDON CRECULCLE

What the final word will be on the paintings of Louis and Lundy Siegriest is not for us to say. Our aim was to get -- with the aid of that silent partner, the tape recorder -- an artists' story of his own life in his own words. We chose Louis Siegriest and his son because their roots go back deep into the history of this region; the third protagonist of this tale is, then, the environment in which the artists lived.

The broader program of which this interview is a part was begun experimentally in August, 1953 under the general direction of Robert E. Burke, head of Bancroft Library's Manuscript Division. We have sought, with the help of our tape-recorder, to capture the memories of politicians, businessmen, labor leaders, lawyers, poets, artists -- all of Northern California focussing around the San Francisco Bay Area. Their composite story should give us a vivid insight into fifty years or more of "living history".

The Siegriests were hospitable, candid, and completely cooperative. "Laid up" in bed after the initial interview, Louis elaborated in manuscript upon his experiences with the Society of Six. This excerpt has a life and color all its own, and we have kept it intact and appended it hereto. Paul Mills, director of the Oakland Art Museum, contributed generously to our endeavor.

Bancroft Library 3 March, 1954

Corinne L. Gilb

#### VETTOUCOST/1

And the final word will be on the paintings of Louis and Londy Signicat is not for us to say. Our aim was to at -- with the aid of that silent partner, the tape recorder -- an artists' story of his own life in his own words. A cruss Louis sideriest and his son because their roots to be deep into the history of this region; the third and this tale is, then, the environment in which refine lived.

The broader program of which this interview is a part a experientally in August, 1053 under the general is also of court E. Burke, head of Bancroft Library's matrix Division. To have sought, with the help of our content, to carture the memories of colificians, businessto un iteders, lawyers, poets, artists -- all of Northtionnic focussion round the pan francisco Bay Area.

The Similaria were inspitable, candid, and completely ended with the initial interview, which is or fed in manuscript woon his experiences with reality of Sir. This excerpt has a life and color all its are, and to have keel it intect and appended it hereto. And 1000, director of the Calland Ari Museum, contributed carteorsiy to our indecyor.

> Braineff Ethrany 2 arch, 1934

Corinne L. Gilb

## Louis Bassi Siegriest

E

Louis Bassi Siegriest, dean of Northern California painters whose artistic career spanned 60 years, died at a Berkeley convalcscent hospital Tuesday at the age of 90.

His works are currently being shown at the M. H. de Young Memorial Museum in Golden Gate Park, in an exhibition of six California colorists, which is to run through December 31.

Mr. Siegriest was featured in a book published last year, "The Society of Six: California Colorists," by Nancy Boas, which led to the current exhibition.

He was the last survivor of six modernist painters who worked in Northern California in the 1920s. In 1979, Chronicle critic Thomas Albright called Mr. Siegriest "perhaps the greatest of contemporary landscape painters."

A stroke in 1974 curtailed his painting, but he continued until his eyes failed him in the mid-1980s.

Except for a brief period, Mr. Siegriest lived in the house he was born in in Oakland, where he was surrounded by young artists who admired his craftsmanship, his sense of humor and his gift for storytelling.

At his request, there will be no services. Burial will be in Mountain View Cemetery in Oakland.

Memorial contributions are preferred to Alta Bates Hospital in Berkeley or to the Louis and Lundy Siegriest Scholarship Fund, named for himself and his late son, California College of Arts and Crafts Alumni, 5212 Broadway, Oakland 94618.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	Interview
	Family Background
	Education
	As a Young Impressionist; The Society of SixII
	As a Commercial Artist
	Other Employment: Art Teacher; Camoufleur; With the USO; More Commercial Art
	Virginia City
	Lundy Siegriest
	Public Controversy, 1952
	Exhibiting; Cu <b>rrent Techn</b> iques of Painting
11.	Vital Statistics
	Louis Bassi Siegriest
	Exhibitions
	Awards and Prizes
	Juries
	Art Activities
	Lundy Siegriest
	Exhibitions
	One Man Shows
	Awards
111.	Louis Siegriests! Story

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

0-1	••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	•
1	Farily Bockground	
ö		
	va > Young Impressionist: The Society	
25	Artist	
42	Virgiala City	
82	Lunde Stephest	
52	01110 Controversy, 1952	
57	Lehibiting: Current Techniques of	
		.11-
*0	Louis Brest Stepriest	
75	Awards and Prives	
18	·····	
80		
90	Lundy Stepriest	
98	Exhibitions	
72	une Man Shows	
	Louis Significate' Story	
		<pre>of Siz</pre>

#### INTERVIEW

of West perceis? !

Gilb:

Gilba Loris Sel

20,125

Louis S.t.

This is December 22, 1953, and we are in a studio in the basement of 5203 Miles Avenue, Oakland, California -- the home of Lundy Siegriest. Lundy is the son of Louis Bassi Siegriest, the subject of this interview. The studio is an attractive place with wide windows and paintings all about the walls. We came in through the back garden and past a furnace, I believe, and a washing machine and a lithograph press, into this pleasant place. We're seated about a long table, we being Mr. Siegriest, himself, a gentleman in his middle 50's with a mustache, bright blue eyes and a somewhat weatherbeaten face; and his son. Lundy, a young man of 28; and Mr. Paul Mills, who has recently become Director of the Oakland Art Gallery, a new young man in Bay Area art. I am Corinne Gilb, who is doing this interview for the University of California Library.

l

### FAMILY BACKGROUND

Let's start, Mr. Siegriest, by discussing your family background -- what were the

completentian to do with the processing

j rasily son't house. It'

#### INTERVIEW

This is December 22, 1953, and to are in a studio in the basement of 5003 liles Avenue, Cakland. California -- the home of lundy Siegriest. Lundy is the son of Louis Bassi Siegriest. the subject of this interview. The studio is an attractive place with wide windows and p intings all about the walls. We came in through the back garden and past a furnace, I believe, and a washing machine and a lithograph press, into this pleasant place. Retre seried about a long table, we being Mr. Siceriest, himself, a gentleman in his middle 50's with a mustache, bright blue eves and a somewhat weatherbeaten face; and his son, Lundy, a young man of 28; and br. Paul Mills, who has recently become Director of the Cakland Art Callery, a new young dan in boy Area art. 1 an Corinne Gilb, who is doing this interview for the University of California Library.

### FAMILY BACKGROUND

Let's start, Mr. Siegricst, by discussing your family background -- what were the

:dila

names of your parents? Louis Siegriest: My mother's name was Emilia Bassi. She was born in San Francisco, from Italian descent. Her father was Guiseppi Bassi, and her mother's name was Maria Bassi. I don't know the year when they came here. It was 1850-something. They came to San Francisco and were married in San Francisco, and then went to Virginia City. Your parents, you mean? Gilb: My grandparents. That's how I became fond Louis S .: of Virginia City, through hearing them talk about it -- not my grandparents, but my mother and father, because they died a year before I was born, but the family used to talk about Virginia City. So I always made my way to Virginia City to sketch and paint in that territory. What was it that drew them to Virginia City; Gilb: were they in mining? Well, it was like all the other people Louis S .: at that time; it was the gold, I guess. My grandfather was an amalgamater, whatever that is, I really don't know. It Gither July had something to do with the processing of gold. And they lived -- actually they

didn't live in Virginia City. They lived

#### names of your parents?

Louis Siegriest: My mother's name was Emilia Bassi. She was born in San Francisco, rom It linn descent. Her father was Guiseppi Bassi, and her mother's name was haria sassi. I don't know he year when they came here. It was 1850-something. They came to San Francisco and were married in San Francisec, and then ent to virginia City. Your parents, you means

My arendoarents. That's now I became fond of Virginia City, through hearing them tall about it -- not my grandoarents, but my mother and father, because they died a year before I was born, but the family used to talk about Virginia City. So I always made my way to Virginia City to sketch and paint in that territory. not was it that draw them to Virginia City;

Siib:

:d110

Louis S.:

Louis S.:

Well, it as like all the other people at that time; it was the gold, I guess. My grandfather was an avaigamater, whatever that is, I really don't know. It had something to do ith the processing of rold. And they lived -- actually they didn't live in Virginia City. They lived

were they in mining?

in Gold Hill, which is a suburb of Virginia City. They had a boarding house, so I understand, and must have made a little money because they came to San Francisco and purchased property which is now where the Bohemian Club is at the present day. My mother inherited that property, but it was a few days before the earthquake when she sold it, I think, for \$2400. It's worth a couple of hundred thousand dollars today, I imagine, that property.

- Gilb: Sure, it must be.
- Louis S.: But \$2400 was what she sold it for.
- Gilb: What were your father's parents, what were they like?
- Louis S.: My father was from New York, a German Swiss, my father was born in New York. His parents had a mill, that weaved cloth. And then there was a panic in the 70's, and they lost their money and they moved to Virginia, went on a farm in Virginia. So my father spent his teenages in Virginia. He got tired of farming, and he took off. They were building the railroad that ran up into Seattle or thereabouts.

Gilb: Northern --

Louis S.: Northern Pacific, I think it was. So he went up there to get a job on the railroad, and he didn't like it. It was too hard work, I guess.

in Gold Hill, which is a suburb of Virginia City. They had a boarding house, so I understand, and must have made a little money because they came to San Francisco and purchased property mhich is now where the Bohemian Club is at the present day. My mother inherited that property, but it was a few days before the carthquake when she sold it, I think, for \$2400. It's worth a couple of hundred thousand dollars today, I inacine, that property.

- Gilb: Sure, it must be.
- Louis S .: But \$2400 was what she sold it for.
- Gilb: What were your father's parents, what were they like?
- Louis 5.: My father was from New York, a German Swiss, my father was born in New York. His parents had a mili, that weaved cloth. And then there was a panic in the 70's, and they lost their money and they reved to Virginia, went on a farm in Virginia. So my father spent his teenages off. They were building the railroad that ran up into Seattle or thereabouts.

Gilb: Northern --

Louis 5.: Northern Pacific, I think it was. So he went up there to get a job on the railroad, and he didn't like it. It was too hard work, I guess.

Gifba	So he and three other fellows hiked from Minnea-
Louis Set	polis all the way to Vancouver, Washington through
	the woods. And that's how he came out this way.
	He got to Vancouver, and then he took a boat
	worked on a farm in Vancouver to make enough
	money to get passage to San Francisco. And he
	came to San Francisco and finally met my mother
	and married here. He worked on the streetcars
	horsecars here at that time, and then he went
Louis Ser	into the oil business. It was some kind of fly-
	by-night oil field in the northern part of the
	state here in which, that I hear, what money my
	grandparents left me he sunk it all in this oil
	well, about ten thousand bucks.
Gilb:	And that flew by night? (laughter)
Louis S.:	That flew by night, yes.
Mills:	Both San Francisco and Virginia City were about
GI151	the two biggest cities on the West Coast or in
Louis S.c	this part of the country, at that time.
Louis S.:	Well, at one time I mean, bofore that, Virginia
	City was larger than San Francisco.
Mills:	That was back when your mother's family was
	there?
Lauis S.:	I imagine so. I don't know the exact dates,
Louis 5.1	but in the 50's I think it had forty some thou-
	sand in Virginia City. San Francisco was, I
	think, thirty some thousand.

So he and three other fellows hiked from Minneapolis all the way to Vancouver, ashington through the woods. And that's how he came out this way. He got to Vancouver, and then he took a boat -worked on a farm in Vancouver to make enough money to get passage to San Francisco. And he came to San Francisco and finally met my mother and married here. He worked on the streetcars -horsecars -- here at that time, and then he went into the oil business. It was some kind of flystate here in which, that i hear, what money my grandparents left me he such it all in this doil well, about ten thousand bucks.

Gilb: And that fice by night (laughter)

Louis S .: That flew by night, yes.

- Mills: Both San Francisco and Virginia City were about the two biggest cities on the West Coast or in this part of the country, at that time.
- Louis 5.: Well, at one time -- I mean, bofore that, Virginia City was larger than San Francisco.
  - Mills: That was back when your mother's family was there?
  - Louis S.: I imagine so. I don't know the exact dates, but in the SO's I think it had forty some thousand in Virginia City. Sin Francisco was, I think, thirty some thousand.

Gilb: What did your father do after he was in oil?
Louis S.: Oh, then he went into making an acetylene gas
machine which provided lights for homes. He
did that for, oh, I guess, twenty years, until
electric lights put him out of business. He didn't
do a thing after that. They had some property
here, which was enough to -- the income of it
that he -- He retired. (laughter)

Gilb: Did they have any interest in art at all?

Louis S.: Not my father. My mother, I think, would have been an artist. She used to like to draw plans of homes. She was always sitting down drawing plans of houses and even the exteriors, sketched out. I know when I started to draw, why, she always encouraged me because she liked it herself. If it wasn't for her, I possibly wouldn't have been an artist.

Gilb: Were you the only child in the family? Louis S.: No, there was another boy. He was drowned in Alaska. He went to Alaska when he was 24, and he was drowned in Alaska.

- Gilb: What kind of childhood did you have? Can you tell us something about the way you were brought up?
- Louis S.: Well, it was like most middle-class families. It was a very good family life we had. Everything was quite easy -- things went on very well.

Gilb: What did your father do after he was in oil? Louis S.: Oh, then he went into making an acetylene gas machine which provided lights for homes. He did that for, oh, I guess, twenty years, until electric lights put him out of business. He didn't do a thing after that. They had some property here, which was enough to -- the income of it that he -- He retired. (taughter)

Did they have any interest in art at all?
Louis S.: Not my father. My mather, I think, would have
been an artist. She used to like to draw plans
of homes. She was always sitting down drawing
plans of houses and even the exteriors, stetched
out. I know when I started to draw, why, she
always encouraged me because she liked it herself.
If it wasn't for her, I possibly wouldn't have

Gilb: Were you the only child in the family?

- Louis 5.: No, there was another boy. He was drowned in Alaska. He went to Alaska when he was 24, and he was drowned in Alaska.
- Gilb: What kind of childhood did you have? Can you the way you were brought up?
- Louis 5.: Well, it was like most middle-class families. It was a very good family life we had. Everything was quite easy -- things went on very well.

- Gilb: Where did you spend your childhood, here in Oakland?
- Louis S.: Right across the street, where I was born. (February 24, 1899)
- Gilb: All your life, you've been here, then.
- Louis S.: I've been here all my life -- When I was 20 or 21 I went to Seattle, and I was there for two and a half years. I was married in Seattle.
- And then I came back here and went to Texas. By that time I was interested in commercial art. I had to make a living because I was married, so I got interested in commercial art. There was a job offered in Texas so I went there and worked for a year. All this time I wanted to go to Chicago because the best commercial art was done in Chicago at that time.

#### EDUCATION

Gilb:	I'd like to trace back a bit part of this time.
	When did you first become interested in art?
Louis S.:	Well, ever since I was a kid, I always drew.
	I wanted to be a cartoonist. I mean I started
	out that way. I was interested in cartoons, and
	while I was goin' to grammar school
Gilb:	Here in Oakland.
Louis S.:	in Oakland.

Mills: What school?

- Gilb: Where did you spend your childhood, here in Oakland?
- Louis S.: Right across the street, where I was born. ( (February 24, 1892)
- Glib: All your life, you've been here, then.
- Louis S.; live been here all my life -- then. I was 20

or 21 1 went to Seattle, and 1 was there for two and a half years. 1 was married in Seattle. And then 1 came back here and weat to Texas. By that time 1 was interested in conmercial art. I had to make a living because 1 was married, so I got interested in commercial art. There was a job offered in Texas so 1 went there and worked for a year. All this time 1 wanted to go to Chicago because the best commercial art was done in Chicago at their time.

### VICTADUGS

I'd like to trace back a bit part of this time.	Gi 1D:
Then did you first become interested in art?	
Well, over since I was a kid, I always drew.	touis S.:
I wanted to be a cartoonist. I mean I started	
out that way. I was interested in cartoons, and	
while I was point to grammar school	
Here in Oakland.	::!!?
In Cailand.	Lovis S.:
that schools	Mills:

- Louis S.: At the Claremont School, Claremont and Shafter Avenue, I think it is. There was a contest by Bud Fisher, who drew Mutt and Jeff. It was in the <u>Chronicle</u> paper, and they offered \$50 to the one who could draw the best strip and would take us to the theater in San Francisco. Well, I won the contest.
- Mills: Do you still have the cartoon?
- Louis S.: No, I don't, but I have a clipping put away, out of the paper which told about it.
- Gilb: What year was that?
- Louis S.: Well, that must have been in 1913, 1 imagine, that far back, because I was goin' to grammar school; and that really started me, because all the kids said, "Oh, this fellow's good because his name was in the paper," and I thought I was, also.
- Gilb: Your parents were pleased at this?
- Louis S.: Very pleased. And they encouraged me to go to art school. Although the teachers in school also thought that I should go to Saturday classes or night school, which it was decided that I could go three nights a week to the Arts and Crafts in Berkeley.
- Mills: That was the College of Arts and Crafts?
- Louis S.: Yes. It was in Berkeley at that time.
- Gilb: Was it customary for boys as young as you to go?

Louis S.: At the Claremont School, Claremont and Shafter Avenue, I think it is. There was a contest by Bud Fisher, who drew Mutt and Jeff. It was in the <u>Chronicle</u> paper, and they offered \$50 to the one who could draw the best strip and would take us it the theater in San Francisco. Well, I won the contest.

- Mills: Do you still have the cartoon?
- Louis S.: No, I don't, but I have a clipping but away, out of the paper which told about it.
- Louis 5.: Well, that must have been in 1913, I imagine, that far back, because I was goin' to grammar school; and that really started me, because all the kids said, "Oh, this fellow's good because his name was in the paper," and I thought I was, also.
  - Gilb: Your parents were pleased at this?
- Louis S.: Very pleased. And they encouraged me to go to art school. Although the teachers in school also thought that I should go to Saturday classes or night school, which it was decided that I could go three nights a week to the Arts and Craits in Berkeley.
  - Mills: That was the College of Arts and Crafts? Louis S.: Yes. If was in Barkeley at that time. Gilb: Was it customary for boys as young as you to go?

- Louis S .: I was the youngest that I know of in school. Of course that was in night school. They put me in the cast class, which I wasn't too hot about. I wanted to go in the life class -- I could see all these paintings in the other room, and they had a life class. I had never seen a life class in my life before. I used to peek through the door to see what was going on in there (laughter). It was Professor Perham Nahl that was teaching, and at the end of the term I received a scholarship and he said that I could go into the life class, which almost stopped me because they were all older people and he put me right down in the front seat, and here this nude model came out and 1 almost died. (laughter). I couldn't even look at her -- I'd start to draw and sort of look up.
- Mills: What was Nahl's first name, by the way?
  Louis S.: Perham. He comes from a family -- they were all artists, California artists. In Sacramento, one of his brothers or some relation has some of his pictures hanging in the Crocker Art Gallery. I think there's one in that book there also. So my first impression of art school, with this nude model -Mills: A pretty racy place.

Louis S.: So I think I only stayed there at night a year.

Louis 3.: I was the youngest that I know of in school. Of course that was in night school. They put me in the cast class, which I wisn't too hot about. 'I wonted to go in the life class -- I could see all these p intings in the other room, and they had a life class. I had nev r s en a life class in my life before. I used to seek through the door to see what was going on in there (laughter). It was Professor Perham Nahl that was teaching, and at the no of the term i received a scholarship and he said that I could go into they life class, which almost stopped me b cause they were all older prople and he builder right down in the front seat, and here this nude model came out and I almost died. (laughter). I couldn't even look at her -- I'd start to draw and sort of . ou sool

What was fishl's first name, by the way? 12111 Perham. He comes from a family -- they were all 1.0 2100J artists, California artists. In Sacramento, one of his prothers or some relation has some of his pictures hanging in the Grocker Art Gallery. I think there's one in that book there also. So my first impression of art school, with this -- ISCON 500A

Millo: A pretty racy place.

Louis 5 .: So # think I only stayed there at night a year.

Oh, I met a young fellow there -- he was older than I -- who told me about the California School of Fine Arts, which was then the Mark Hopkins School, where the Mark Hopkins Hotel is at the present time. And he said, "Why don't we go over there and look at this school." So I went over with him on a Saturday, and they were more advanced painters at that school than there was at the School of Arts and Crafts, I thought at the time. And there was an instructor there by the name of Frank Van Sloun, who came from the East. He had studied with Robert Henri, who at that time was a very well-known painter.

Gilb: Still is. Interview. It was putter hard to

Louis S.: Yes. And I liked that style of painting, and so I started to school there.

Mills: This was in 1914?

Louis S.: No, that was about 1916 or "17. So I enrolled there in the daytime, and then Mr. Van Sloun started a school of his own, so I went with him. He took about twenty students from the school and opened his own school. And I went with him and stayed with him for about a year or a year and a half. And then as I say all this time -- I don't know what, I think by looking at billboards I saw these posters and I thought, "That's what I want to do." And I got acquainted with a fellow

Oh, I mei a young fellow there -- he was older than I -- who told we about the California School of Fiae Arts, which wes then the Mark Hopkins School, where the Mark Hopkins Hotel is at the gressent time. And he said, "shy don't we go over there and look at this school." So I went over with him on a Saturday, and they were more advanced painters at that school than there was the time. And there was an instructor there the time. And there was an instructor there by the name of Frank Van Slown, who came from the East. He had studied with Robert Henri, who at that time was a very well-known painter.

6

Gilb: 51111 is.

Louis 5.: Yes. And I liked that style of painting, and so I started to school there.

Mills: This was in 1914?

Louis S.: No, that was about 1916 or 117. So I enrolled there in the daytime, and then hr. Van Sloun started a school of his own, so I went with him. He took about twenty students from the school and opened his own school. And I went with him a helf. And then as I say all this time -- I don't know what, I think by looking at billboards I say these posters and I thought, "That's what i want to do." And I got acquainted with a fellow

by the name of Maurice Del Mue, who had worked SITTING there as a poster artist, and he said, "Come on out sometime and maybe I can get you a job as sort of a flunky around the place," which he did. I left art school and went to work for Foster and Kleiser. Maurice Del Mue was a friend of my mother -- or rather his mother and father came from Europe the same time my grandparents came to this country -- I believe Maurice's father was a chef at the Palace Hotel in San Francisco. My grandmother was French -- she was born in Paris, France. I did not tell you the nationality of my grandmother when we first opened up this interview. It was quite hard to get an art job at Foster and Kleiser at that time because, all the younger artists wanted to get a job there -- I went out to Foster and Kleiser to see Maurice Del Mue -- and he was the one who got me the job. Gilb: You never went to high school, then? I went two and a half years to high school. Louis S.: You knew already art was going to be your life. Gilb: Yes.verthemeny to our pitce had seen my cartoon, Louis S .: By the way, did you get any classes in art in Mills: grammar school? Were they giving classes in

Louis S.: Yes, it was very set things. We even had casts

art at that time?

by the name of Maurice Del Ma, and had orked there as a poster artist, and he said, "Come on out sometime and maybe I can get you a job as sort of a fively around the place." which he did. I left art school and went to vork for -roster and kleiser. Laurie Del. us was a friend of my mother --- or rather his mother and father cane from Europe the same time my grandorents came to this country --- ! believe surice's father was a chef at the Palace Hotel in San Francisco. My grandmother was French -- she was born in Paris, France. I did not fell you the nationality of my arradmother when we first opened up this interview. It was quite hard to get an art job at Foster and Miciser at that time because, all the younger artists wanted to get a job there and I went out to Foster and leiser to see haurice lel hus -- and he was the one who not me the job.

Gilb: You never went to high school, then? Louis 5.: I went two and a half years to high school. Gilb: You knew already art was going to be your life. Louis 5.: Yes.

Mills: By the way, did you get any classes in art in grammar school? Were they giving classes in art at that time?

Louis S.: Yes, it as very set thing. e even had casts

)1

in grammar school.

Mills: A lot of drawing from casts.

Louis S.: I think that's one reason I went through Arts and Crafts so quickly -- through the cast class -- on account of we used to have casts in grammar school and also in high school. It wasn't new to me, and I went through that quickly. I wanted to get rid of it, anyway; I didn't like those

casts. None delicity to get by pother to buy me

- Gilb: What did the first World War do to your life?
- Louis S.: Well, I was very fortunate in the first World War because I was -- that was 1917, wasn't it -- I was underage. I was 18. Although I enlisted, I enlisted the day before the end of the war. So I didn't have to go.
- Mills: Nice timing. (laughter)

AS A YOUNG IMPRESSIONIST; THE SOCIETY OF SIX

- Gilb: In those early years, were you developing any special group of friends already, or associating with any?
- Louis S.: Oh, yes. In 1917, a laundryman who used to deliver laundry to our place had seen my cartoon, and he said, "Do you like to do landscapes?" I said, "I don't know a thing about it, but I would like to do some." "Well, I know a fellow that is a landscape painter, and maybe he can

in grammar school.

Mills: A lot of drawing from casts.

1 . 2 . 1001

Louis 5.: 1 think that's one reason 1 ent through Arts and Crafts so quickly -- through the cast class -- on account of we used to have casts in grammar school and also in high school. It wasn't new to me, and 1 went through that quickly. 1 wanted to get rid of it, anyway; 1 didn't like those casts.

11

Gilb: What did the first world wer do to your life? Louis 5.: Well, I was very fortunate in the first World War because I was -- that was 1917, wasn't it -- I was underage. I was 18. Although I enlisted, I enlisted the day before the end of the war. So I didn't have to go.

Mills: Mice fining. (loughter)

AS A YOUNG IMPRESSIONIST: THE SOCIETY OF SIX

- Gilb: In those early years, were you developing any special group of friends already, or associating with any?
- Louis S.: Oh, yes. in 1917, a laundryman who used to deliver laundry to our place had seen my cartoon, and he said, "Do you like to do landscapes?" I said, "I don't know a thing about it, but I would like to do some." "ell, I know a fellow that is a landscape painter, and maybe he can

Louis Set	give you some lessons." And so I said I'd like
	to see him, and so he brought me up there one
	Saturday afternoon. And that's where I met this
	fellow Seldon Gile, and August Gay. They were
	living on James Avenue in Oakland at that time.
Mills:	They were later part of the Group of Six.
Louis S.:	Yes. Gile asked me if I would like to go paint-
	ing with him some Saturday afternoon, which I
Million	rushed home quickly to get my mother to buy me
	a set of paints. I didn't even have any oil paints.
Louis S. :	And she bought me a set of oil paints, and I went
	that Saturday afternoon painting with him out in
	the hills in back of, near the Claremont Hotel,
	which was all fields at that time. So that gave
	me an in to these already established artists,
	which they invited me to come back again. I
	went on painting expeditions with them up until
	1927. I the first to a linear red got a took

- Gilb: In these early years, were you influenced at all by the painting going on in Europe? Did you have any knowledge of it?
- Louis S.: No. I had no influence at all. I had no knowledge of really what was goin' on because I think in those days there were very few art books and magazines, at least I didn't see too many, unless you went to the library. Gilb: Which you didn't do.

give you some lessons." And so I sid i'd like to see him, ind so he brought me up tiere one Saturday afternoon. And that's where I met this fellow Seldon Gile, and August Cay. They were living on lames Avenue in Oakland at that time. They sere later our of the group of six. is. Sile asked me if I ould like to go pinting with him some Saturday afternoon, which I rushed home quickly to get my mother to buy me a set of ainly. I didn't even have ny oil heints. And she bought me a set of oil paints, and I went that Saturday afternoon painting with him out in the hills in back of, near the Claremont Hotel, which was all fields at that time. So that dave me an in to these already established artists, which they invited me to come back again. I went on painting expeditions with them up until 1927.

1

- Gilb: In these carly years, were you influenced at all by the minting going on in Europe? Did you have any knowledge of it?
- Louis S.: No. I had no influence at all. I had no knowleage of really what was goin' on because I think in those days there are very few art books and manazines, at least I didn't see too many, unless you went to the library.

Mills: Louis S.:

- Louis S.: Which I didn't do. No, I was too much interested in painting for myself, and I guess I was influenced by these two other painters. I thought that the things that they did at that time was what I would like to do and nothin' else counted. We had a few art books, old art books, at home, with the old masters, which I didn't care too much about. They were too dark for me.
- Mills: Well, during 1916 did you get to see the Panama-Pacific International Exposition?
- Louis S.: Yes. That was another phase which -- I went to the Palace of Fine Arts and the thing that impressed me the most was an exhibition of paintings by Ignacio Zuloaga, the Spanish painter. I purchased a catalogue, and it gave a lot of the history of Spanish painting. From there I found the name of Goya, who I hardly knew at the time. Then, I finally went to a library and got a book on Goya and I was very much impressed with his work, which I am still today. But the fair of 1915 was really a great influence for me, I mean as far as seein' great works of art.
  - Mills: Do you remember how you reacted to the French paintings; I know there was a Matisse in that exhibition.

Louis S.: No, I don't think I reacted to the French at all. I have no memory of that at all, of the French

- Louis 5.: Which I didn't do. No, I was too much interested in painting for myself, and I guess I was influenced by these two other painters. I thought that the things that they did at that time was what I would like to do and nothin' else counted. We had a few art books, old art books, at home, with the old masters, which I didn't care too much about. They were too dark for me.
  - Mills: Well, during 1910 did you get to see the Panama-Pacific International Exposition?
  - Louis 5.: Yes. That was another phase which -- 1 went to the Palace of fine Arts and the thing that impressed me the most was an exhibition of paintings by Ignacio Zuloaga, the Spanish painter. 1 purchased a catalogue, and it gave a lot of the history of Spanish painting. From there I found the name of Goya, who I hardly knew at the time. Then, I finally ent to a library and got a book work, which I am still today. But the fair of 1915 was really a great influence for me, I mean as far as seein' great works of art.
  - Mills: Do you remember ho you reacted to the French paintings; I know there was a Matissa in that exhibition.
  - Louis S.: No, I don't think I reacted to the French at all. I have no memory of that at all, of the French

paintings. The only other painters were some of the impressionist painters. There must have been some Monets there, because all this time I was painting with the impressionist group at that time and those things influenced me. But, as I say, when I saw this Spanish painter, Zuloaga, that sort of changed the pidure for me. I thought, "Now this is the way I want to paint." Because he used black, where all this time I wasn't usin' black at all, only pure cotor.

- Mills: In other words you were already doing pretty much the impressionist technique.
- Gilb: Had you developed this technique spontaneously, without any influence from abroad? the impressionist technique?
- Louis S.: No. I was influenced by Selden Gile and --August Gay.

Gilb: And they had been influenced, I see.

- Louis S.: They had been influenced by Monet, and Sisley, and Pissarro and --
- Mills: Also there had been a very active movement in this country through people like Childe Hassan.
- Louis S.: Yeah, Childe Hassan was another that was a big influence on the painters in the West here because I know that in their studio they used to have tacked up on the wall reproductions of Childe Hassan and Daniel Garber and many others I don't

paintings. The only other mainters were some of the impressionisi mainters. There must have been some Monets there, because all this time 1 was painting with the impressionist group at that time and those things influenced me. But, as 1 say, when 1 saw this Spanish mainter, Zulmage, that sort of channed the pidure for me. 1 thought, how this is the way 1 want to maint." Because he used black, where all this time 1 wasn't usin'

- Mills: In other words you ware already doing pratty much the impressionist technique.
- Cilb: Had you developed this technique spontaneously, without any infloence from abroad? the impressionist technique?
  - Louis 5.: No. 1 was influenced by Selden Gile and ---August Gay.
    - Gilb: And they had been influenced, I see.
  - Louis S.: They had been influenced by Monet, and Sisley, and Pissarro and --
  - Mills: Also there had been a very active movement in this country through people like Childe Hassan.
- Louis S.: Yeah, Childe Hassan was another that was a bin influence on the painters in the West here because I know that in their studio they used to have tacked up on the wall reproductions of Childe Hassan and Daniel Garber and many others I don't

remember.

Mills:	Childe	Hassan	at on	e time	painted	on	the West
	Coast.	I know	whe d	id some	e things	in	Portland.

- Louis S.: I didn't know that. I didn't know that.
- Mills: He was never around here?
- Louis S.: Not that I know of. He was always an Eastern painter to me.
- Mills: One thing about the fair that rather interested me, looking at it from my standpoint, it seems as
- though a great deal of the interest in art in the Bay Region as well as up and down the coast started from the fair and the enthusiasm for art which that encouraged.
- Louis S.: The 1915 fair, you're speaking of? Yes, I think so, yes, very much so, because up to that time I don't think there was any showing of any European art in galleries on the West Coast here. At least I don't know of any.

Gilb: Did you go to the galleries often, around here?

- Louis S.: Well, there was only two galleries to go to, that was the DeYoung Museum and the Palace of Fine Arts.
- Gilb: Did they influence you much?
- Louis S.: Yes. Sure, I used to go back. It was more or less of a permanent exposition after the fair because that was during wartime. The war came along and these pictures couldn't be sent back

remember.

Mills: Childe Hassan at one time painted on the West Coast. I know he did some things in Portland.

- Louis S.: I didn't now that. I didn't know that.
  - Mills: He wis never around here.
  - Louis 5.: Not that I know of. He was alloys an Castern of our sectors of the sector of
- Mills: One thing about the fair that reiner interested me, looking at it from my standpoint, it seems as though a great deal of the interest in art in the Bay Region as well as up and down the coast started from the fair and the enthusiasm for art which that encouraged.
  - Louis 5.: The 1915 fair, you're speaking of? Yes, I think so, yes, very much so, because up to that time I don't think there was any showing of any European art in gelleries on the West Coast here. At least I don't know of any.
    - Gilb: Did you go to the galleries often, around here?
    - Louis S.: Welt, there was only two gallerizs to go to, that was the Deround Museum and the Palace of Fine Arts.
      - Gilb: Did they influence you much?
    - Louis 5.: Yes. Sure, I used to go back. It as more or less of a permanent exposition after the fair because that was during wartime. The war came along and these pictures couldn't be sent back

to Europe so they kept them there. So I used to go with some of the students from the Van Sloun Art School or the Mark Hopkins Art School to the museums, especially on Saturday.

same a let of elloplags.

Mills: The Oakland Art Gallery was opened in 1916.

Louis S.: 1916.

Mills: Were you aware of anything much going on there at that time?

Louis S.: No. I don't think it was until about '17 or '18 that I was aware of the Oakland Art Gallery. Mills: What was going on there then that you remember?

Louis S.: Well, it wasn't until the Society of Six got together, and that must have been in about '18 or '19 that I started going to the Oakland Art Gallery. Because they would have their annual show, and I know that Mr. Gile encouraged me to send a picture. It was accepted, and I thought it was wonderful, the first picture I'd ever shown. Gilb: What was the Society of Six?

Louis S.: Well, that was a group of impressionist painters composed of Selden Gile, and August Gay, William Clapp, Maurice Logan, Bernard von Eirchman, and myself. And that came out of this here meeting of Gile, and he was a very fine cook and he used to invite us to go sketching with him and in the evening we would bring our paintings to his home and discuss our paintings. Mr. Gile thought to Europe so they kept them there. So I used to go with some of the students from the Van Sloun Art School or the Mark Hopkins art School to the museums, especially on Schordy.

01

Mills: The Calland Art Gallery was opened in 1910.

Louis 5.: 1916.

- Mills: Vere you avare of anything much going on there at that time:
- Louis 5.: No. I don't think it was until about '17 or '18 that I was aware of the Oakland Art Gallery.
- Mills: What was doing on there than that you remember?
- Louis 5.: Well, it wasn't until the Society of Six got together, and th i must have been in about '18 or '19 that I started going to the Oakland Art Gellery. Because they would have their annual show, and I know that Mr. Gile encouraged me to send a picture. It was accepted, and I thought it was wonderful, the first picture 1<sup>i</sup>d ever shown.

Gilb: What was the Society of Six?

Louis 5.: Well, that was a group of impressionist painters composed of Selden Gile, and August Gay, William Clapp, Maurice Logan, Bernard von Eirehman, and myself. And that came out of this here meeting of Gile, and he was a very fine cook and he used to invite as to go sketching with him and in the evening we would bring our paintings to his home and discuss our paintings. Mr. Gile thought

that we should form this little Society and exhibit our paintings. At that time Mr. Clapp was the Director of the Oakland Art Gallery, and so he arranged that we have a group showing. I don't remember the details of the thing now, but. I did have a lot of clippings. Sr.15 & Mill B UB 2001 Do you remember the year? Mills: It must have been 1919. I think it was quite Louis S .: LOUIS S.: los Glis -- by drauk, well received, which encouraged us to paint a great deal, and I know that the group show went on different tours of the country, not the whole country, went to Los Angeles, and I think to Arizona, New Mexico, Utah, and Seattle and back again. It was the only group at that time that I know of that was exhibiting on a circuit. Mills: Were those yearly exhibitions? Yes. We had yearly exhibitions, and of course Louis S .: we contributed also to all the annual shows that went on. Did this go on while you were working up in Seattle? Gilb: Yes. I would send my paintings down to Mr. Gile, Louis S .: and he would pick out what he thought was some

of my best things and put them in the show for

me. That also went on while I was in Texas and

in Chicago, and I lived in Milwaukee, also. I

did a bunch of work in Milwaukee and I would send

my paintings from Milwaukee to Gile, and he would

that we should form this little Society and exhibit our paintings. At that time Mr. Clapp was the Director of the Oakland Art Gallery, and so he arranged that we have a group showing. I don't remember the details of the thing now, but. I did have a lot of clippings.

1

mills: Do you remember the years

teois 5.: It must have been 1919. I think it was quite
well received, which encouraged us to paint a
great deal, and I know that the group show went
on different tours of the country, not the whole
country, went to Los Angeles, and I Think to
Arizona, New Mexico, Utah, and Seattle and back again. It was the only group at that time that
I know of their was exhibiting on a circuit.

Mills: Mere those yearly exhibitions?

Louis 5.: Yes. We had yearly exhibitions, and of course we contributed also to all the annual shows that went on.

Oild this go on while you were working up in Seattle?
Louis 5.: Yes. I would send my paintings down to Mr. Gile.
and he would bick out what he thought was some
of my best things and out them in the show for
me. That also went on while I was in Texas and
in Chicago, and I lived in Mitwaukee, also. I
did a bunch of work in Mitwaukee and I would send

put them in the shows for me. Gilb: How long did this go on, this group? Louis S.: Well, it went on until 1927, and at that time Mr. Gile moved from Oakland to Tiburon, and --I don't know whether I should tell all this.

Gilb & Mills in unison: Go ahead! (laughter)

Mills: Let's give a little life to history.

- Louis S.: Well, all this time Gile -- he drank, but he wasn't what you'd call a heavy drinker. But he started hittin' the bottle pretty heavy, and when he moved to Tiburon he drank so much that the fellows didn't come around too often because he got in a very argumentative mood. Sometimes, you weren't even welcome in the place. It would all depend on how he was feeling that day. So the group just sort of petered out because he really held it together until this came on, and so they just disbanded the whole thing.
- Mills: While the group was active were there any what you might call major stylistic developments, was there any general trend through those years toward more brilliant color, freehand in painting -- ?
- Louis S.: Well, they were always trying to paint more -the whole group painted in very high key. In fact, if anyone used black, being that Mr. Gile

but them in the show for me.

Gilb: How long did this go on, this group? Louis S.: Well, it went on until 1927, and at that time Mr. Gile moved from Oskland to Tiburon, and --I don't know whether I should tell all this.

1

- Gilb & Mills in unison: Go ahead! floughter)
- Mills: Let's give a little life to history.
- Louis 5.: Well, all this time Gile -- he drank, but he wasn't what you'd call a heavy drinker. But he started hittin' the bottle pretty heavy, and when he moved to Tiburon he drank so much that the fellows didn't come around too often because he got in a very argumentative mood. Sometimes, you weren't even welcome in the ing that day. So the group just sort of petered this came on, and so they just disbanded the whole thing.
  - Mills: While the group was active ware there any what you might call major stylistic developments, was there any general trend through those years toward more brilliant color, freehand in painting - 2

Louis 5.: Well, they were atways trying to paint more -the whole group painted in very high key. In fact, if anyone used black, being that Mr. Gile was sort of leader of this group, he would comment on it and say that black shouldn't be used. We were impressionist painters and that's <u>no</u> <u>black</u>. He would even paint his canvases red and work color against that for brilliancy, transparency. Of course, he was the first to start that. I thought that was a very good system myself, and I did the same thing. It all depended on the subject we were painting. Sometimes, if it was in the summertime, 1'd paint the whole canvas yellow and let the yellow show through, the yellow fields, in painting.

Louis S.: We worked directly in the open, always in the open. No one of the group ever painted indoors. It was always outdoors. We packed our sketching material on Saturday and Sunday, and we'd generally hike. We wouldn't have to go far because it was mostly open fields around here at that time, and our best subject was blossoms in the springtime. If someone saw a peach tree or some kind of fruit tree, we'd head right for that and paint those trees in impressionist style. Gilb: You were doing posters during this time, did that influence your style?

Did you work directly in the open?

Mills:

Louis S.: Well, it did. It did, but it didn't influence my style until later on. In later years I

was sort of leader of this group, he would comment on it and say that black shouldn't be used. We were impressionist painters and that's no black. He would even paint his canveses red and work color against that for brilliancy, transparency. Of course, he was the first to start that. I thought that was a very good system myself, subject we were painting. It all depended on the in the summertime, I'd paint the whole canvas yellow and let the yellow show through, the yellow fields, in painting.

11

Did you work directly in the open?

Louis 5.: We worked directly in the open, always in the open. No one of the group ever mainted indoors. It was always outdoors. We macked our sketching material on Saturday and Sunday, and we'd generally hike. We wouldn't have to go far because time, and our best subject was blossoms in the springtime. If someone saw a peach tree or some kind of fruit tree, we'd beed right for that and paint those trees in impressionist style. Silb: You were doing posters during this time, did that influence your style?

Louis 5.: Well, it did. It did, but it didn't influence my style until later on. In later years 1

:2111.

always thought back to this poster style that I was using, but in those days it didn't influence me.

- Gilb: How did you divide your time between your commercial work and your other painting?
- Louis S.: Well, it was what you call a Sunday painter. It was always done on Saturday or Sundays. And we would do a lot of painting, sometime we would
- do four or five a day. They'd be 16-20 size; it was very seldom that we would do anything larger than the 16-20. Of course, later on when Mr. Gile moved to Tiburon, he used to paint on his porch there. He never went out because he lived on the water and he painted sailboats, and he painted guite large. He would do 6 feet canvases, but he was the only one of the group that painted large then. Of the whole group, no one painted figures except Mr. Gay, who left the group, didn't leave it, but moved to Carmel. He was influenced by the Italian fishermen there. He started to do groups of fishermen, with the Monterey Bay in the background. But the rest of MILLAR the group painted strictly landscape. Mills:
- Mills: The color in a lot of these paintings, like some of the ones that are here now, looks a little more like the Fauve coloring than the impressionist. Was there much direct interest in the

always thought back to this poster style that I was using, but in those days if didn't influence ne.

How did you divide your time between your conner-: d110 clai work and your other painting?

Louis 5.: Well, it was what you call a sunday paintar. It was clarge done on Saturday or Sundays. And we would do a lot of painting, sometime we would do four or five a day. They'd be 16-20 size; it was very selden that we would do anything larger than the 16-20. Of course, later on when Mr. Sile moved to Tiburon, he used to paint on his porch there. He never went out because he lived on the water and he painted sailboats, and he painted ruile for e. He would do à feel canvases, but he was the only one of the group that painted large then. Of the whole group, no one painted figures except Mr. Gay, who left the group, didn't leave it, but moved to Carmel. He wis influenced by the Italian fishermen incre. He started to to groups of fishermen, with the Monicrey bay in the background. But the rest of the proop painted sirictly landscape. The color in a lot of these paintings, like some of the ones that are here now, looks a little more like the fauve coloring than the impression-

ist. Was there much direct interest in the

1115:

Fauve painters?

- Louis S.: Well, I can't say, Paul, about that, because there was very little talk at that time, that I can remember, of the Fauve painters. It was always on the impressionist painters -- Monet, Sisley and Pissarro --
- Lundy S.: Didn't you tell me one time that down at the Oakland Art Gallery they had the exhibition of the Blue Four group?
- Louis S.: The Blue Four.
- Gilb: When was that?
- Mills: That was in the middle 20's, 125 or 127.
- Louis S.: That was in the middle 20's sometime, and I know it must have influenced Gile and von Eirchman, because they got rather bold with their work after seein' that. They used a bigger brush, I know, after that, and more powerful. Before that time it was more or less the pointellist type of thing, small brush.
- Mills: Clapp continued that style.
- Louis S.: Yes, he continued that style, the pointellist type of painting.
- Mills: Well, all of the paintings in that Blue Four exhibition were nonobjective paintings with rather flat, geometrical design.

Louis S.: Klee was in the group.

Mills: Kandinsky, the early Kandinsky I remember was

Fauve Dainters?

- Louis 5.: Well, I can't soy. Paui, about that, because there was very little talk at that time, that I can remember, of the Fauve minters. It was always on the impressionist painters -- Monst. Sisley and Pissarro --
  - Lundy S.: Didn't you tell me one time that down at the Gatland Art Gallery they had the exhibition of the Blue Four group?
    - Louis S .: The Blue Four.
    - Gilb: When was that?
    - Mills: That was in the middle 20's, 125 or 127.
- Louis 5.: That was in the middle 20's sometime, and I know it must have influenced Gile and von Eirchman, because they got rather bold with their work after seein' that. They used a bigger brush, I know, after that, and more powerful. Before that time it was more or less the pointellist type of thing, small brush.
  - Mills: Clapp continued that style.
  - Louis S.: Yes, he continued that style, the pointellist type of painting.
  - Mills: Well, all of the paintings in that Blue Four exhibition were nonobjective paintings with rather flat, geometrical design.
    - Louis S.: Klee was in the group.
  - Mills: Kandinsky, the carly kandinsky I remember was

very much that way, and Feininger.

- Louis S.: I guess it didn't influence me a great deal because I thought they were kind of crazy at that time. I mean it was a little beyond me. Gilb: Isn't that what the word, fauve, means? Mills: The Fauves and the group in the Galkashier collection were two entirely different groups; I don't think there were any Fauve connections and influences on the Blue Four. Another name, an artist who was very active in those days was Xavier Martinez. How did he fit into the picture for you and the Group of Six?
- Louis S.: Well, Martinez to me -- I didn't like that style of painting. I thought it was too flat, and it didn't have any color for me.

Mills: Much more like Whistler.

- Louis S.: More like Whistler, yes. He was a big name here at that time and very influential on a lot of painters, but for myself and I think the group that I painted in, he was no influence at all. Martinez, they called the tobacco--juice painter. Mills: Well, William Keith was still alive then.
- Louis S.: Yes, William Keith, and he was another one that they referred to as tobacco-juice painter. I don't think we even -- if he had an exhibition, that we'd even go to see it.

Gilb: But he had the reputation.

very much that way. and feininger.

Louis S.: I guess it didn't influence me a great deal because I thought they are kind of creay at that time. I mean it was a little peyond me. Isn't that what the word, fauve, means? :clio

0

- Mills: The fauves and the group in the Galkashier collection were to entirely different rouse 1 don't think there were any fauve connections and influences on the Blue Four. Another name, an artist who was very active in those days was Asvier Martinez. How did he fit into the picfor you and the Group of Six?
- Louis S .: well, hartinez to me --- I didn't like that style of painting. I thought it was too figt, and it didn't have any color for me.

Much more like whistler. 12111

- Louis S .: More like Whistler, yes. He was a big name here at that time and very influential on a lot of painters, but for myself and I think the group that I painted in, he was no influence at all. Martine, they called the tobacco-juice painter.
  - Mills: cll, william Keith was still alive then. Louis 5 .: Yes, Villian Keith, and he was another one that
  - they referred to as tobacco -- juice printer. I don't ifint ac even -- if he had an exhibition, that we'd even to to see it. But he had he reputation.

: di 10

Louis S.: Yes, he had the reputation, the only other painter who was a big influence out here was William Ritchell, in Monterey, in Carmel. He painted marine scenes, and very successful I understand. Got as high as \$15-20,000 for a canvas. We'd make trips to Carmel and we'd see him painting down on the rocks there, and we'd go down and look at his painting and talk to him and wish that we could do one like it.

Gilb: Were you selling in those days?

- Louis S.: No. I never sold a painting, in fact very few of the fellows sold a painting at all. I don't think any one of the group that I know of sold any paintings.
- Gilb: Public interest wasn't so great as it is now, was it?

Louis S.: No. it was not.

- Mills: Well, the 20's were good times for selling paintings, but they had to be the right kind of paintings.
- Louis S.: The right type of paintings. I think, well, like Keith and Martinez and those fellows, I guess they sold quite a bit.
- Gilb: There's always a lag in public taste.
- Mills: Another thing that was being done then, both Martinez and Clapp did quite a few monoprints, monotypes.

Louis S.: Monotypes. Yeah. That was done a wet canvas,

- Louis 5.: Yes, he had the reputation, the only other painter who was a big influence out here was Willtam Ritchell, to Monterey, in Carnel. He painted marine scenes, and very successful i understand. Got as high as \$15-20,000 for a canvas. We'd make trips to Carnel and we'd see him painting down on the rocks there, and we'd go down that we could do one like it.
  - Were you selling in those days?
- Louis 5.: No. I never sold a painting, in fact very few of the fellows sold a painting at all. I don't think any one of the group that I know of sold any paintings.
  - Gifòs Public Interest wasn'i sò graaf as it is now, was it?
    - Louis S.: No. it was not.
- Mills: Well, the 20's zere good times for selling paintings, but they bat to be the right kind of paintings.
  - Louis 5.: The right type of paintings. I think, well, like Keith and Martinez and those fellows, I guess they sold quite a bif.
    - Gibt There's always a lag in public faste.
  - Milis: Another Thing that was being done than, both Martines and Clapp did quite a few monoprints, manotypes.
  - Louis S.: Monotypes. Yeah. That was done a wet canvas.

where you'd put a paper on and pull the transfer off. Gile used to do that and Clapp, also. I never did it myself.

Foster and Klaises, the

Mills: The Bohemian Club, which your mother once owned, or owned the property --

Louis S .: Well, the property.

- Mills: Well, that was very active during that time, wasn't it?
- Yes, the Bohemian Club was active. In fact, Louis S .: there's something I forgot to tell you about it. When I was going to art school with Frank Van Sloun, he did the murals in the dining room of the Bohemian Club, and he took two of his students to help him. I was one. I'LL never forget that because it was my first job working on a big flat wall, but he painted more or less in the impressionistic style and so he gave me one wall to do and this other fellow another wall. The only sketches that we had were pen and ink drawings that he made, but we knew quite a bit how his style of painting, that we'd go ahead and paint, try to imitate his style and then he would come along and sort of pull it together. And they were quite large. I forget the dimensine up sions. It's the whole dining room of the Bohemian Club. I haven't seen the thing for years. GITLY I should go back there sometime and look at 'em.

where you'd put a paper on and ouil the transfer off. Gile used to do that and Clapp, also. I never did it myself.

- Mills: The Sohemian Club, which your mother once owned, or owned the property --
  - Louis S.: Well, the property.
  - Mills: Well, that was very active during that time, wasn't it?
- Yes, the Bohemian Club was active. In fact, Louis S.: there's something I forget to tell you about it. Then I was doing to art school with Frank Van Sloun, he did the murals in the dining room of the Boltemian Club, and he took two of his students to help him. I was one. I'll never forget that because it was my first job working on a big flat wall, but he painted more or less in the impressionistic sivie and so he gave me one will to do and this other fellow enother wall. The only sketches that we had were penand ink drawings that he made, but we knew quite a bit how hissivle of painting, that we'd go ahead and paint, try to imitate his style and then he would dome along and sort of oull it together. And they were quite large. I forget the dimensions. It's the whole dining room of the Bohemian Club. I haven't seen the thing for years. I should no back there sometime and look at tem.

AS A COMMERCIAL ARTIST

Gilb: I'd like to follow your commercial work. We left it way back there.

san there I went to Calcado, and I.

ca-Cola and all that type

- Mills: What particular thing got you interested in commercial art?
- Louis S .: Well, there was -- Foster and Kleiser, the billboard agency, at that time did the best posters even today, I mean way beyond what they 're doing today. They had Maynard Dixon, Harold Von Schmidt, and 22 other artists working there, and they produced posters in flat 1108 pattern that they're not doing today. Today they're nothing but Illustrations, magazine illustrations blown up. And I always liked that type of work, so I used to hang around there to get a job and I finally did. I cleaned up and washed the brushes and finally they gave me a couple of small posters to do. And I stayed there about a year and a half. This was previous to going to Seattle, and when I came back from Seattle, I was married that time and Louis was born in 1922, I went back to Foster and Kleiser and I worked there for another year, I believe. And then a job came up in Texas which paid quite a bit of money at that time, \$125 a week.

Gilb:

Oh, my yes.

## AS A COMMERCIAL APTIST

- I'd like to follow your commercial work. :d110 31 left it way back there.
- What particular thing got you interested in :21111 commercial art?
- Well, there was -- Foster and Kleiser. the Louis S.: billboard anoncy, at that time did the best posters even today, I mean way beyond what they're doing today. They had Maynerd Dixon, Harold Von Schmidt, and 22 other artists working there, and they produced posters in flat pattern that they're not doing today. Today they're nothing but illustrations, magazine illustrations blown up. And I always liked that type of work, so I used to hang around there to get a job and I finally did. I cleaned up and washed the brushes and finally they gave me a couple of small posters to do. And I stayed there about a year and a half. This was previous to coing to Seattle, and when I came back from Scattle, I was married that time and Louis was born in 1922, I went back to foster and Kleiser and I worked there for nother year, I believe. And then a job came up in Texas which paid quite a bit of money at that time, \$125 a week. Oh, my yes.

- Louis S.: Which was big money, so I went to Texas for a year. And from there I went to Chicago, and I worked for one of the large studios there that -- well, they did Coca-Cola and all that type of thing.
- Mills: Another commercial art firm.
- Louis S.: Yes. Commercial art.
- Mills: Well, you started with Foster and Kleiser in San Francisco and went to Seattle and worked for Foster and Kleiser there?
- No, not in Seattle. All this time there was Louis S .: two commercial artists. Willard Cox and a fellow name of Louis Hughes that kept writing me letters to come to Seattle because the big steamship companies were in Seattle, the Pacific Steamship Company, and the Admiral, Oriental, and Hawaiian and so forth. They were the two biggest money-makers in Seattle; these two boys were just coining money, and they needed help. And bein' that I leaned towards posters, they asked me to come up there. And I went to Seattle, and 1 did mostly posters for the steamship companies. I did a few menus and things of that kind, but mostly posters. Lools 5.2
- Mills: Do you have any of those posters in your collection now?

Louis S.: No, 1 don't.

- Louis 5.: Which'was big money, so I went to Texas for a year. And from there I went to Chicago, and I worked for one of the large studios there that -- well, they did Coca-Cola and all that type of thing.
  - Mills: Another commercial art firm.
    - Louis S.: Yes. Commercial art.
  - Mills: Well, you started with foster and Eleiser in San Francisco and went to Seattle and morked for foster and Kleiser there?
- Louis 5.: No, not in Scattle. All this time there was two commercial artists, willard Cox and a fellow name of Louis Huntes that kept writing me letters to come to Scattle because the big steamship companies were in Scattle, the Pacific Steamship Company, and the Admiral, Oriental, biggest money-makers in Scattle; these two boys were just coining money, and they needed help. And bein! that I leaned towards posters, they asked me to come up there. And I went to Scattle, panies. I did a few menus and things of that kind, but mostly posters.
  - Mills: Do you have any of those posters in your collection now? Louis 5.: No. 1 don't.

Gilb: Could they be obtained somewhere?

- Louis S.: Well, they were billboards, so there wouldn't be any -- the sketches went to agencies, so there wouldn't be anything left of them that I know of. Gilb: That's a shame.
- But at that time -- that was before I was married Louis S .: when I first went there -- we lived on Lake Washington, the three of us there, and money was easy because you could go out and make a hundred bucks there in two days easy, doing these posters, that we just wasted a lot of time. I mean, we'd go down to work in the morning and go back to the lake and swim all afternoon and maybe never show up for a couple of days. And this went on for a year, or a year and a half. And finally the people that we did the work for thought that we weren't very responsible (laughter) and brought in other artists, so things got a little tough. That's why 1 -- The other two boys stayed, and I came back to San Francisco.
- Mills: Did you go back with Foster and Kleiser?
- Louis S.: Then I went back with Foster and Kleiser?
- Lundy S.: You have some of the rough of that work.
- Louis S.: Foster and Kleiser? Yes, I have some of that.
- Gilb: You were going to Texas. What did you do in Texas?

Louis S.: Well, I worked for an advertising agency in Texas

Gilb: Could they be obtained some beref

Louis S.: Well, they were billboards, so there wouldn't be any -- the sketches went to agancies, so there wouldn't be anything left of them that I know of. Gilb: That's a shame.

But at that time -- that was before i was married Louis S. : when I first ent there -- we lived on Lake Washington, the three of us there, and money was easy because you could go out and make a hundred bucks there in two days easy. doing these posters, that we just wasted a lot of time. I mean, we'd go down to ork in the morning and go back to the lake and swim ail afternoon and maybe never show up for a couple of cays. And this went on for a year, or a year and a half. And finally the people that we did the work for thought that we weren't very responsible (laughter) and brought in other artists, so things dot a little tough. That's why I -- The other two boys stayed, and I come back to San Francisco.

Mills: Did you go back with Foster and Kleiser?
Louis 5.: Then I want back with Foster and Kleiser?
Lundy 5.: You have some of the rough of that work.
Louis 5.: Foster and Kleiser? Yes, I have some of that.
Gilb: You were going to Texas. What did you do in

Louis S .: Well, I worked for an advertising agency in Texas

and Lundy at that time was one and a half years old. We lived in Dallas. Texas, and it was too hot for him. He took sick. So we had to take him out of there. So my wife came back to California, and, as I say, great things in commercial art were being done in Chicago at that time so REYS, of the I thought I would go to Chicago until I got established and then they would come there. But. as I say. I worked in Chicago for about six months. and I was offered a job in Milwaukee with a big ware in the p advertising agency. So I went to Milwaukee, and they came out there to live and I stayed out there I think seven years. I left there during the depression time, 1931, and came back here.

Gilb:

Louis S.:

When I came back here, weil, I freelanced for a short time in San Francisco. That was during the depression years, and things weren't too good. The San Francisco <u>Chronicle</u> was looking for a man to take charge of their art department of their advertising promotion. I went to the work for the <u>Chronicle</u>, and I stayed there two years, two or three years. I left the <u>Chronicle</u> on account of the Newspaper Guild that was put into effect. Some departments, they cut down, they done away with the whole advertising promotion department and myself and these other three artists were

What did you do when you came back?

and Lundy at that time as one and a half years oid. At lived in Dallas, Texas, and it was too hot for him. He took sick. So we had to take him out of there. So my wife came back to California, and, as I say, great things in commercial art were being done in Chicago at that time so tablished and then they would come there. But, as I say, I worked in Chicago for about six months, advertising agency. So I went to Milwaukee, and they came out there to live and I stayed out there I think seven years. I left there during the depression time, 1931, and came back here.

:4119

touis 5.: When i came back here, well, I freelanced for a short time in 5an Francisco. That was during the depression years, and things weren't too good. The San Francisco <u>Chroniele</u> was looking for a man to take charge of their art department of their advertising promotion. I want to the work for the <u>Chroniele</u>, and I stayed there two years, two or three years. I left the <u>Chronicle</u> on account of the Newspaper Guild that was put into effect. Some departments, they cut down, they done amay with the whole advertising promotion department and myself and these other three artists were

what did you do when you came back?

let out.

- Mills: Was William Cameron working for the <u>Chronicle</u> at that time?
- Louis S.: No. William Cameron was not working for the <u>Chronicle</u> -- he was working for the <u>Call-Bulle</u>-<u>tin</u>, I believe, at that time.

terfore the fair corned. They

Gilb: In what capacity?

Louis S.: He worked as artist. Of course, they were different than -- I was in the advertising promotion, and they were in the pictorial end, regular run-of-the-mill stuff, photographs, and retouching, and that type of thing.

ART WORK FOR THE WPA; THE WORLD FAIR OF 139

Mills: Were you active in the WPA art project? Louis S.: Well, not too much. I went to work in the WPA a very short time. William Gaskin, who was the head man in the WPA at that time, I met him on the street one day and he said, "Well, why don't you come and do some work for us?" I said, "Well, what can I do?" He said, "Well, we have all kinds of jobs. You've done posters. You can come and do some posters." So I went out there, and for a couple of weeks there was nothing that I could do. He told me to go home and paint and bring some paintings in. I tried to

.tuo tol

- Mills: Was William Cameron working for the <u>Chronicla</u> at that time?
- Louis 5.: No. William Cameron was not working for the <u>Chronicle</u> -- be was working for the <u>Call-Bulle</u>-<u>tin</u>. I believe, at that time.
  - Gilb: In what capacity?
- Louis 3.: He worked as artist. Of course, they were different than -- I was in the advertising promotion, and they were in the pictorial and, regular run-of-the-mill stuff, photographs, and refouching, and that type of thing.

ART MORIC FOR THE WPA; THE WORLD FAIR/OF 139

Mills: Wre you active in the WA art project? Louis 5.: Weli, not too much. I went to work in the WA a very short time. William Gaskin, who was the head man in the WA at that time, I met him on the street one day and he said, "well, why don't you what can I do?" He said, "well, we have all kinds of jobs. You've done posters. You can and for a couple of weeks there was nothing that I could do. He told me to go home and paint and bring some paintings in. I tried to do some oils. So then the fair was coming along; that was in --

<sup>1</sup>39, wasn't it?

Gilb:

Louis S .: <sup>1</sup>38. This was before the fair opened. They were getting ready to, do posters and so forth. He said that he had a group of Indian posters for me to do. A man by the name of Rene d'Harnoncourt, who was the head of the Indian Arts and Crafts Board here at that time, wanted a poster man, and so he gave me this job to make some posters. So I worked on these posters for. oh, about a month for the WPA. And then I was offered a job to do a mural for Southern Pacific. It wouldn't be my sketch, but to paint from somebody else's prepared sketch. And I was offered a pretty good price to do it, and I went to Mr. Gaskin and told him that I was offered this money to do this mural.

Gilb: Would it be indiscreet to ask you the price?
Louis S.: \$1000. Gaskin said, "Well, possibly we could arrange so that you could be on the payroll of the Indian Arts and Crafts Board, and you'd be better off in the long run. You'd have a job for maybe a year or two years, as long as they ran." So I thought it over, and I thought it would be better for me to do that. I think they paid me \$3 an hour straight, and I put in as much over-

do some oils. So then the fair was coming along: that was in --

Stilt: 139, wash't it?

138. This was before the fair opened. Louis S.: I'ey were getting ready to, do posters and so forth. He said that he had a group of Indian posters for me to do. A man by the name of Rene d'Harnoncourt, who was the head of the Indian Arts and Crafts Board here at that time, wanted a poster man, and so he gave me this job to make some posters. So I worked on these posters for, oh, about a month for the WPA. And then I was offered a job to do a mural for Southern Pacific. It wouldn't be my stetch, but to paint from somebody clee's prepared stetch. And I was offered a pretty cood price to do it, and I went to Mr. Gaskin and told him that I was offered this money to do

ihis mural.

Silb: Would it be indiscreet to ask you the orice? Louis 5.: \$1000. Gaskin said, " ell, possibly we could arrange so thei you could be on the payroll of the Indian Arts and Crafts Board, and you'd be better off in the long run. You'd have a job for maybe a year or two years, as long as they ran." So I thought it over, and I thought it would be better for me to do that. I think they paid me \$3 an hour straight, and I out in as much over.

time as I wanted to do. So he put me in charge of the whole thing, the screen process and all, which was under the WPA. I was sort of the Supervisor in getting out these screen reproductions, although I was working for the Indian Arts and Crafts Board. And I stayed there for two years, let's see, '38 and '39 with the Indian Arts and Crafts Board, and then I went back to the WPA because they were all through with their poster work and Mr. Gaskin said that the Writers' Project needed posters and the Theater Project. So I went back to the WPA and worked, I'd say six or eight months, doing posters for the Writers' and the Theater Project.

Gilb: Could any of those posters be found today? Louis S.: I doubt it. I have a few of the sketches myself. Not the finished product, just the sketch-

es. I have a few. Mills: Before we leave the WPA school and the 30's behind, was the what they call the ash-can school

and the painters who were in it who were doing work of some social significance, was that very active out here? Did you do any work of that sort?

Louis S.: No. Well, that possibly went on that I had no knowledge of. It must have been in the East. I heard very little of that out here.

time as I wanted to do. So he put me in charge of the whole thing, the screen process and all, which was under the WPA. I was sort of the Supervisor in getting out these screen reoreductions, although I was working for the Indian Arts and Crarts Board. And I stayed there for two years, let's see, '38 and '39 with the Indian Arts and Crafts Board, and then I went back to the WPA because they were all through with their paster work and Mr. Gastin said that the writers' froject needed posters and the Theater Project. So I went back to the PA and worked, I'd say arts' and the Theater Project.

3

Gilb: Could any of those posters be found today? Louis 5.: I doubt it. I have a few of the sketches myself. Not the finished product, just the sketches. I have a few.

- Mills: Befere we leave the WPA school and the 30's behind, was the what they call the ash-can school and the painters who were in it who were doing work of some social significance, was that very active out here? Did you do any work of that sort?
  - Louis 5.: No. Well, that possibly went on that I had no knowledge of. It must have been in the East. I heard very little of that out here.

Gilb: You continued to paint as an impressionist? Louis S.: No. By that time I started changing over. I

think it was doing posters when I started to work more or less in flat pattern. I did quite a lot of flat pattern work for a long time, landscapes and even figure work. I sort of learned towards mural painting; I wanted to do murals. I know I worked up a lot of things which I think they've been destroyed. I lived in San Francisco at the time and when I moved over here I know there were piles of stuff that I burned. I don't think that I have too much of that left.

Mills: No more burning! Maybe you could say a little more about the art activities at the fair in 139?

Gilb: Was it very influential in Bay Area art circles?
Louis S.: Oh, yes. There was a lot of mural painting going on. There was Hermon Volts, who had his large mural at the fair. Lucien Labandt. And -- God, I've forgotten the names of these fellows now. There was an awful lot of activity in mural painting, which was done under the WPA, but they were large-scale murals that these boys were doing.
I guess that was another thing that I forgot -- I wanted to be a mural painter -- I asked Mr. Gaskin if I could get ahold of a mural to do. By

As fan en abai I had soca 7 heaught of wax hand-

You continued to saint as an impressionist? :dli0 Louis S .: No. By that time I started changing over. 1 think it was doing posters when I started to work more or less in flat pattern. I did quite a lot of flat pattern work for a long time, landscapes and even figure work. I sort of learned towards mural painting; I wanted to do murals. I know I worked up a lot of things which I think they we been destroyed. I lived in San Francisco at the time and when I moved over here I know there were piles of stuff that I burned. I don't think that I have too much of that left. No more burning! Haybe you could say a little : 2 1 1 1 more about the art activities at the fair in

32

13081

Gilb: Was it very influential in Bay Area art circles?
Louis 5.: Oh, yes. There was a lot of mural painting going on. There was Hermon Volls, who had his large mural at the fair. Lucien Labandt. And -- God,
I've forgotten the names of these fellows now.
There was an awful lot of activity in mural paint-ing, which was done under the wPA, but they were large-scale murals that these boys were doing.
I guess that was another thing that I forcot -I wanted to be a mural painter -- I asked Mr.

that time, things were sort of petering out anyway, and there was never any mural for me to do. But there was an awful lot of mural painting going on at that time. In fact, one of the best things around here that I can think was the mosaic that's down at the Oakland Court House done by a woman; I don't remember her name.

Mills: That's the Alameda Court House.

Louis S.: Yes.

Mills: Was that in the fair grounds?

Louis S.: No, but it was done during that time.

- Gilb: Was there any other outside influence in art that was important in the '30's? Were the Mexicans important?
- Louis S.: Oh, yes. Well, Diego Rivera came here during the fair in '39, and he influenced a lot of the artists at that time. He didn't influence me because live never liked that type of work that he did. He's an interesting fellow himself, and I liked to watch him work. But his art never did influence me. But it influenced a great deal of the artists around here.
- Gilb: How would you assess the way the Federal Art Project was administered? Do you think it was handled well?
- Louis S.: Yes, I do. I think it was handled very well. As far as what I had seen I thought it was hand-

that time, things were seri of petering out anyway, and there was never any mural for me to do. But there was an acful tot of mural painting going on at that time. In fact, one of the best things around here that I can think was the mosaic that's down at the Oakland Court House done by a moman; I don't remember her name.

- Milts: That's the Alameda Court House.
- Louis S.: Yes.
- Mills: As that in the fair grounds?
  - Louis S .: No. but it was done during that time.
- Gild: Was there any other outside influence in art that was important in the "30"sy were the Mexicans important?
- Louis 5.: Oh, yes. Well, Diego Rivera came here during the fair in '39, and he influenced a lot of the artists at that time. He didn't influence me because l've never liked that type of work that he did. He's an interesting fellow himself, and l liked to watch him work. But his art never did influence me. But it influenced a great deal of the artists around here.
  - Gilb: How would you assess the way the Federal Art Project was administered? Do you think it was handled well?
  - Louis S.: Yes, I do. I think it was handled very well. As far as what I had seen I thought it was hand-

led very, very well. It certainly gave a chance for unknown artists to get ahead because there are so many of them that are painting today that have come from the Federal Art Project, who are quite big names today, like Dong Kingman, Carl Zerbee, and a lot of other names.

Gilb: Do you have any criticisms of the project?

Louis S.: Well, I guess -- no, I haven't any criticism of the project because it did a lot for me and other people who I associated with. It helped them a great deal. I have no -- nothing at all.

OTHER EMPLOYMENT: ART TEACHER; CAMOUFLEUR; WITH THE USO; MORE COMMERCIAL ART

- Gilb: During the '20's and '30's, did you ever work as an art teacher?
- Louis S.: Yes, I did.
- Gilb: When, and where?
- Louis S.: In -- let's see -- 1927. I was living in Milwaukee at the time. And I was doing commercial art. And at that time, I went to a party one night and I got into a fight and hurt my hand. It laid me up for eleven months.

Gilb: Some party!

Louis S.: So -- Yes, It was really some party, I'm telling you. (laughter)

Gilb: Is this common in artistic circles?

led very, very well. It certainly gave a chance for unknown artists to get ahead because there are so many of them that are painting today that have come from the Federal Art Project, who are quite big names today, like Dong Kingman, Carl Carl Silb: Do you have any criticisms of the project?
Gilb: Do you have any criticisms of the project?
coits 5.: Well, I guess -- no, I haven't any criticism of the locd and other me and other me and because it did a lot for me and because it helped with. It helped because because it helped because because it helped because because it helped because be

lice a great deal. I have no -- nothing at all.

OTHER EMPLOYMENT: ART TEACHER; CAMOUFLEUR; WITH THE USO; MORE COMMERCIAL ART

- Gilb: During the 20's and 30's, did you ever work as an art teacher?
  - Louis S.: Yes, 1 did.
  - Gilb: Shen, and where?
- Louis 5.: In -- let's see -- 1927. I was living in Milwaukee at the time. And I was doing commercial art. And at that time, I went to a party one night and I not into a fight and hurt my hand. It laid me up for eleven months.
  - Gilb: Some party!
- Louis 5.: So -- Yes, it was really some party, I'm telling you. (laughter)
  - Gilb: Is this common in artistic circles?

Louis S.:	This was a little different. Anyway, I had to
Louis S.:	do something because I couldn't do any commer-
	cial work, although I painted. I was living on
	an island on the Milwaukee river, and I could go
	out painting. I used to have to strap a brush
	to my hand to hold it. I'd put a cord around
Louis 5.:	my wrist. But practically every day, I'd paint.
	And someone said they were looking for an instruc-
	tor at the Layton Art School, in poster work.
	So I went down there, and I got a job and I
	stayed there for 127, 128, and 129, I believe,
	until my hand was better, and then I went back
	to commercial art again.
0.11	Det 1 1 1 1 1 201-0

Gilb: Did you teach in the '30's?

Louis S.: No. Not in the 30<sup>t</sup>s, no. 1 think up to <sup>1</sup>29. Mills: Did you have any one-man exhibitions or did you exhibit in any national competitive shows during that time?

- Louis S.: No. I showed in Milwaukee at the time. I showed with the Wisconsin Painters. But I'd show out here. I mean, I'd ship them back to here, but no national shows.
- Gilb: Vocationally, we left you in 1939 and \$40. What did you do then?
- Louis S.: After the fair, I went back to commercial art, and I worked for a concern called Shawl, Neyland & Seavey. That's a big art concern.

Louis 3.: This was a liftlie different. Any ay, I had to do something because I couldn't do any commercial work, although I painted. I was living on an island on the Milwaukee river, and I could go out painting. I used to have to strap a brush in my wrist. But practically every day, Itd paint. And someone said they were looking for an instructor at the Layton Art School, in poster work. So I went down there, and I got a job and I until my hand was better, and ihen I went back to commercial art again.

Gilb: Did you teach in the '30's?

Louis S.: No. Not in the 30's, no. 1 think up to 129.

- Mills: Did you have any one-man exhibitions or did you exhibit in any national competitive shows during that time?
- Louis 5.: No. I shoked in Milwaukee at the time. I showed with the disconsin Painters. But I'd show out here. I mean, I'd ship them back to here, but no national shows.
  - Gilb: Vocationally, we left you in 1939 and '40.
- Louis S.: After the fair, I went back to commercial art, and I worked for a concern called Shawl, Nevland & Seavey. That's a big art concern.

Mills: Advertising agency?

- Louis S.: Advertising artists. It wasn't an agency, strictly commercial artists who did work for the advertising agencies. And I worked for them for about three years.
- Gilb: Right up to the war?
- Louis S.: That was in San Francisco. Yes. Oh, now wait a minute. I'm jumping myself. I worked there 'til 1940, I guess, and the war came along and that was in 1940, wasn't it?
- Gilb: 141.
- Louis S.: Well, up until the war, and I knew a man who had been in the first World War as a camoufleur. He called me up and asked me if I would like to come down and join the camouflage outfit. So I thought that would be a thing I would want to do, and I went down and joined the camouflage outfit.
- Mills: This was a branch of the government?
- Louis S.: That was the -- U.S. Engineers. That was I think the third day after the war, three days after the war.
- Gilb: Hmm. Prompt action.
- Mills: Yes.
- Louis S.: Oh, they were looking for camofleurs at that time, and they were very hard to get because very few people had experience, which I didn't

Advertising ageney.

- Louis S.: Advertising artists. It wasn't an agency, strictty commercial artists who did work for the advertising agencies. And I worked for them for about three years.
  - Gild: kinht up to the var?
  - Louis 5.: That was in San Francisco. Yes. Oh, now wait a minute. I'm jumping myself. I worked there "til 1940, I guess, and the war came along and that was in 1940, wasn't it?
    - .14: :4110
  - touis S.: Weli, up until the war, and I knew a man who
    had been in the first World War as a camoufteur.
    file called me up and asked me if I would like to
    come down and join the camouflage outfit. So I
    thought that would be a thing I would want to
    do, and I went down and joined the camouflage
    outfit.
    - Mills: This was a branch of the government?
    - Louis S.: That was the -- U.S. Engineers. That was I think the third day after the war, three days after the war.
      - Gilb: Hann. Frompt action.

Milts: Yes.

Loois 5.: Oh, they were looking for compleurs at that time, and they were very hard to get because very few people had experience, which I didn't myself, but this man, he was in the first World War, and he was with St. Gaudens and Abe Ratner, the painter.

Gilb: Yes.

Louis S.: He was with them. So he sort of took charge of the training of the men to be camoufleurs because the men who were head of the department knew nothing of it. They had to read all this time while this fellow took over and trained us to do this type of work.

Mills: What was the name of the man?

Louis S .: His name was Stanley Long. He is an artist, himself. He has a show at the present time at the Maxwell Gallery of cowboys and horses. He's pretty good at it, too, Western type of painting. Through that work I met a number of the war artists that did work for Life magazine: Aaron Bohrod, Henry Poor, Friedenthal, Shannon, and Barse Miller. I think there were twenty of them that came through. They came to our office before they went overseas; they processed there, and they stayed there for a month so I got to know quite a few of them, of the Life war artists. All this time, I was painting war things, myself, because I wanted to get in that branch myself. I would go to the newsreels every night and see shots of war things, and I would come home and

myself, but this man, he was in the first World War, and he was with St. Gaudens and Abe Ratner, the painter.

Gilb: Yes.

Louis 5.: He was with them. So he sort of took charge of the training of the men to be camoufleurs because the men who were head of the department knew nothing of it. They had to read all this time while this fellow took over and trained us to do this type of work.

Wills: What was the name of the many

Louis S.:

His name was Stanley Long. He is an artist, himself. He has a show at the present time at the havell sillery of coverys and horses. He's pretty good at it. too. .estern type of painting. Through that work I met a number of the war actists that did work for Life magazine: Aaron Bonrod, Henry Poor, Friedenthal, Shannon, and Barse killer. I think there were twenty of them that came through. They came to our office before they wont overseas; they processed there, and they stayed there for a month so I got to know quite a few of them, of the Life war artists. All this time, I was painting war things, myself, because I winted to get in theil brunch myself. I would go to the newsreets every night and see shols of wer things, and I would come home and

paint these war subjects so I built up enough of these war paintings that when the peace conference came along, I had a one-man show at the

- Sloane's Furniture Store.
- Mills: Hmm. That's interesting.
- Louis S.: of war paintings.
- Mills: These were done from --
- Gilb: Newsreels!
- Louis S.: Yes. Done from newsreels.
- Lundy S .: Did you have a show at the Legion of Honor, too?
- Louis S.: Where?
- Lundy S .: Legion of Honor, of that war --
- Louis S.: No.
- Lundy S.: I thought you did.
- Louis S.: No, it was at Sloane's.
- Mills: You stayed with the camouflage outfit all through the war?
- Louis S.: I stayed with them up until practically the end of the war, but in the meantime a fellow by the name of Paul Forster, who teaches at the California School of Fine Arts, said, "I want to go overseas." And he said, "The quickest way for you to go overseas as a war artist would be with the OWI." So I went to the OWI and made out an application, and I never heard from them. And then when the camouflage outfit let us all go because they knew that nothing was going to happen

paint these war subjects so I built up enough of these war paintings that when the neace conference came along, I had a one-man show at the Sloane's Furniture Store. Mills: Hmm. That's interesting.

- Louis 5.: of war paintings.
- Mills: These were done from --
  - Gilb: Newsreels!
    - Louis S.: Yes. Done from newsreels.
- Lundy S.: Did you have a show at the Legion of Honor, too? Louis S.: where?
  - Lundy S .: Legion of Honor, of that war ---
    - Louis 5.: 0.
    - Londy S .: I thought you did.
    - Louis S.: No, it was at Sloane's.
- Mills: You stayed with the campuflage outfit all through the war?
- Lowis S.: I stayed with them up until practically the and of the war, but in the meantime a fellow by the name of Paul Forster, who teaches at the California School of Fine Arts, said, "I want to go overseas." And he said, "The guickest way for you to go overseas as a war artist would be with the OWL." So I went to the OEI and made out in application, and I never heard from them. And then when the computing outfit let us all go

here, I joined the -- what do you call that? --what branch was that?

- Mills: What sort of work were you doing?
- Louis S.: Oh. I was doing portrait sketches.

Gilb: Oh, the USO. Sure.

- Louis S.: The USO. I couldn't think of what it was. Yeah. The USO.
- Mills: Maybe before we get into the USO and portrait work and are not too far away from the camouflage thing, it might be a good idea to talk about how the camouflage work got you somewhat interested in abstract painting.
- Oh, yes. Well, all this time we were working on Louis S .: the drawings of camouflage installations, it had to be -- it was worked out in flat pattern. And they all worked into sort of abstract patterns. and that sort of interested me because I had never worked that way. But I had a feeling all the time that that was something I would like to do. So it sort of changed my painting, after working in this camouflage work. I saw things with a different view than I had before. And I still don't paint as an abstract, but I use an abstract pattern as a base in practically everything 1 do. I mean I start that way, in more or less flat pattern. And then I work my realistic into the pattern. I found that it works out better

here, I joined the -- what do you call that? --what branch was that?

- Mills: Mat sort of work are you doing?
  - Louis S.: Ch. I was doing partruit sketches.
    - Gilb: Oi, the USO. Surg.
- Louis S.: The USO. I couldn't think of what it was. Yeah. The USO.
- Mills: Maybe before we get into the USO and portrait work and are not too far away from the camouflage thing, it might be a good idea to talk about how the camouflage work got you somewhat interested in abstract painting.
- Louis 5.: Oh, yes. Weil, all this time we were working on the drawings of camouflage installations, it had to be -- it was worked out in flat patterns. And they all worked into sort of abstract patterns, and that sort of interested me because I had never worked that way. But I had a feeling all the time that that way. But I had a feeling all the So it sort of changed my painting, after working different view than I had before. And I still different view than I had before. And I still pattern as a bastract, but I use an abstract do. I mean I start that way, in more or less flat pattern. And then I work my realistic intio the pattern. I found that it works out better

than the way I used to work, just straight painting and trying to pull it all together. This way I start out with a pattern, and I worked into it that way.

- Gilb: Tell us about your USO work.
- Then, I joined the USO. They were looking for Louis S.: men to sketch in the hospitals. Of course, all this time the artists were busy doing things, and no one seemed to want to go out. I think I was the only one that went out in the field from around here. I went for 26 weeks to 28 different hospitals -- Utah, Washington, Oregon, California. And it was things that I had never done before, to do portraits. I mean, I had done them in school, but it was very good training for me. You'd go in cold into a ward and ask these fellows to pose for their portrait. They all figured you were trying to sell them something, being I was a civilian, and they'd make all kinds of wisecracks at you. By that time, it made it a little tough to sit down and draw a portrait because they'd all stand around you. So what I would do, I'd always take some easy subject: I'd look for a Negro fellow or a fellow with a lot of character and do him first. I could generally do a fairly good likeness of a person of that kind, and then the

than the way I used to work, just straight painting and trying to pull it all together. This way I start out with a pattern, and I worked into it that way.

Gilb: Tell us about your USD work.

Louis S.: Then, I joined the USO. They were tooking for men to sketch in the hospitals. Of course, ail this lime the artists were busy doing things, and no one seemed to want to go out. I think I was the only one that went out in the field from round here. I went for 20 wells to 28 different hospitals -- Utah, Washington, Oregon, Clifornia. And it was things that I had never done before, to do periraits. I mean, I had done them in school, but it was very dood training for me. You'd go in cold into a ward and ask these fellows to pase for their portrait. They all figured you were trying to sell them something, being I was a civilian, and they'd make all kinds of wisecreeks at you. By that time, it made it a little tough to sit down and draw a portrait because they'd all stand around you. So what I would do, I'd always take some easy subject: 1'd look for allearo fellow or a fellow with a lot of character and do him first. I could generally do a fairly good liveness of a preson of that kind, and then the

fellows would all want their portrait done. I wasn't supposed to spend too much time in one ward. I was assigned to a hospital for a week. These were given to the fellows?

Gilb:

They were given, but they all figured I was Louis S.: trying to sell them something, see. At first. So I'd do these portraits, and I'd have them put their name and address and who they wanted them sent to, and they were shipped to the USO, New York, and they would photostat them, as many as they wanted. They'd get the original and photostats, as many as they wanted, to their wives and sweethearts who asked for them. It was very fine training for me because 1 did 1 imagine over a thousand of them. And the way I did them, I started out in charcoal, and the nurses would give me the devil because I'd get their beds all full of charcoal. And I thought, "My God, I have to do something different." So I used pen and ink. I used a big, broad Speedball pen, and I used to put in tones I would take a stump. That's what they use in charcoal. And I would model just a slight bit with this stump, dip it in the ink and model a little with that. There was no mess to it. It would dry, and all I'd have to do was every week roll them up and put them in a

tube and send them out. There's something I

fellors would all wont their portrait done. I wasn't supposed to spend too nuch time in one ward. I was assigned to a hospital for a week. These wire given to the fellows?

:0110

They were riven, but they all figured I was Louis S.: trying to sell them searching, see. At first. So i'd do these cortraits, and i'd have them put their name and address and who they wanted then sent to, and they were snipped to the USO, New York, and they would photostat them, as many as they wanted. They'd act the original and photostats, as many as they wanted, to their wives and sweethearts who asked for them. It was very fine training for me because I did 1 imagine over a thousand of them. And the way I did them, I started out in charcoal, and the nurses would give me the devil because I'd get their beds all fuil of charcoal. And I thought. May God, I have to do something different." So I used oen and ink. I used a big, broad Speedball pen, and I used to but in tones I would take a stump. That's what they use in chargoal. And I would model just a slight bit with this stump, din it in the ink and model a liftle with that. There was no mess to it. It would dry, and all I'd have to do was every week roll them up and but them in a

tube and send them out. There's something I

wanted to say here, and I forget what it was, I wanted to talk about. Oh, and all this time I was in these hospitals, I would spend all day doing portraits. You see, I lived right in the hospital. And I'd do these things for myself. I have I guess hundreds of drawings of fellows, not portraits, but figure sketches, you see, ward sketches. I thought sometime I was going to do something with them, but I forgot all about it. I still have the drawings of these fellows.

- Gilb: Whatever became of your ambition to be a cartoonist?
- Louis S.: Well, I think after going to art school and getting into painting, it changed my cartooning. I don't know why or how, but after I got into paint, why. I never went in for cartoons.

City, but I have another appointment, and I

Gilb: You've never done them.

Louis S.: No. Never did.

- Mills: You know, Monet started out as a cartoonist.
- Louis S .: Is that so?

## VIRGINIA CITY

Gilb: After you worked for the USO, where did you work?

Louis S.: Oh, I went back to the Shawl, Neyland & Seavey to do commercial work. And I stayed with them wanted to say here, and i forget what it was,
i wanted to talk about. Oh, and all this time
i was in these hespitals, I would spend all
day doing portraits. You see, I lived right
in the hospital. And I'd do these things for
myself. I have I guess hundreds of drawings of
fellows, not portraits, but figure sketches, you
see, ward sketches. I thought sometime I was
about it. I still have the drawings of these

- Gilb: Whatever became of your ambition to be a cartoonist?
- Louis 5.: Well, I think after going to art school and getting into painting, it changed my certopning. I don't know why or how, but after I got into paint, why, I never went in for certoons.
  - Gilb: You've never done them.

Louis S.: No. Never did.

Mills: You know, Monet started out as a cartoonist. Louis 5.: Is that so

## VIRGINIA CITY

- Gilb: After you worked for the USO, where did you work?
- Louis S.: Ch, I went back to the Shawl, Nevland & Seavey to do commercial work. And I stayed with them

"til 1945. At that time my wife and I wasn"t getting along, and I went to Nevada for a divorce. Gilb: Had she been interested in painting?

No. No. She wasn't interested in painting. Louis S .: So I went to Virginia City, and I stayed. I stayed there all of \$45 and \$46. I did come home, oh. maybe for a week at a time. but I'd go back. Colale City, the So that started my real painting of Virginia the much move building City. I'd been there a number of times before. facy were being tora dem but more or less just go there and make some quick paintings and get out. But I'd always felt that I wanted to go back some time and stay there and paint. So when I was there in '45. I got to know the place pretty well and thought, "This is what I want to do." "I want to paint do that Virginia City, because it is a background that I've always heard about." So I went to work and painted every day, oh, for months, right from the subject. Until I got the feel of the thing, and then I would make drawings --

Mills:

Well, I-hate to miss hearing more about Virginia City, but I have another appointment, and I guess I'm going to have to go.

## \*\*\*\*\*\*\*

of adapt they wanted

Itime taken out to say goodbye to Paul Mills)

Louis S.: As I say, I started with painting outdoors in

this 1945. At that find my wife and i wasn't acting along, and I went to levada for a divorce. Had she been interested in printing? : 4112 Louis S.: No. No. She wasn't interested in painting. So I went to Virginia City, and I stayed. I stayed there all of '45 and '46. I did come home, oh, maybe for a week at a time, but I'd go back. So that started by real painting of Virginia City. I'd been there a number of times before, but more or less just to there and make some quick printings and get out. But 1'd always felt that I wanted to go back some time and stay there and paint. So when I was there in 145. I got to know the place pretty well and thought, "This of they I" ".ob of they I term to beint Virginia City, because it is a background that live always heard about." So I went to work and palated every day, oh, for months, right from the subject. Until I got the real of the thing, and then I would make drawings --Well, I hate to miss hearing more about Virginia 1:211114 City, but I have another appointment, and I ouess i'n oing to have to co.

(time taken out to say goodbye to Paul Mills)

Louis S .: As I say, I started with painting outdoors in

Virginia City, but I could see that I wasn't painting real sincere pictures. I was just doing more or less documental type things, which comes in very handy today, because I've kept all those paintings. They're not exhibition pictures; they're just for my own record. It gave me the feeling of Virginia City, the color. At that time there were much more buildings than there are today. They were being torn down even in 1945 because the contractors would come up there and buy a building, which you could buy for \$300 or \$400, and they would get \$2000 worth of brick out of the thing, so they would tear these buildings down. The people of Virginia City were very foolish to do that. I guess they're realizing it now, but at that time when more or less they called it a ghost town -- it never has been. but there was only a few hundred people living there. So from these sketches I made, I still use all that material and that's very valuable to me, because some of the things I've used many a time. Certain subjects I use over and over, certain walls and types of building. Now I paint from memory of what live seen. I don't paint from any subject at all. Are you going up there again?

Os you take any pert is the policy discussions?

Gilb:

Virginia City, but I could see that I wasn't painting real sincere pictures. I was just doing more or less documental type things, which comes in very handy today. because I've tept all those paintiers. They're not exhibition pictures: they're just for my own record. It gave me the feeling of Virginia City, the color. At that tine there were nuch nore buildings than there are foday. They were being forn down even in 1945 because the contractors would come up there and buy a building, which you could buy for \$300 or \$400, and they would get \$2000 worth of brick out of the thing, so they would tear these buildings down. The people of Virginia City were vry foolish to do that. I avess they're realizing it now, but at that time when more or less they called it a most town -- it never has been, but there was only a fer hundred scole living there. So from these sketches I made, I still use all that motorial and that's very valuable to me, because some of the things I've used many a time. Certain subjects I use over and over, certain walls and types of building. Now I paint from memory of what live seen. I don't paint from any subject at all. Are you going up there again?

:dlie

- Louis S.: Oh, yes. Soon. I go back and forth all the time, up until this last year. I haven't been able to get away too often on account of my father, I mean to stay any length of time. Because he's in a condition now that, we have a housekeeper, but he falls down and she can't handle him, you know. He gets up at night and moves around where he shouldn't. And so I have to sort of be around. Otherwise, I'd be up there right now.
- Gilb: Are you taking any part in the restoration of Virginia City?
- Yes. I donated a picture on this Nevada Day Louis S .: celebration which they had here in August, August 21, I believe, at Mosswood Park. I donated this picture towards the restoration program, which in turn will be I believe raffled. They haven't figured out how they're going to --They have a valuation of \$1000 on it, and they hope to raise some money from the picture that way. And I will also give further pictures if they need them, because I hope they do something to preserve Virginia City. They can't restore it. It's impossible to do. But they're going to hold what they have. Like new roofs, and fixin the foundation, and proppin' up a wall. The material is gone: they cannot bring it back.

Do you take any part in the policy discussions? Gilb:

Louis 5.: Oh, yes. Soon. I go back and forth all the time, up until this last year. I haven't been able to get away too often on account of my father, I mean to stay any length of time. Because he's but he falis down and she can't handle him, you where he shouldn't. And so I have to sort of be around. Otherwise, I'd be up there right now.
Gilb: Are you taking any part in the restoration of you virginia City?

Yes. I donated a micture on this Nevada Day :.2 tiucl celebration which they had here in August. August 21, 1 believe, at losswood fark. I donated this picture towards the restoration program. which in turn will be I believe refiled. They invent figured out how they're going to ---They have a valuation of \$1000 on it, and they hope to raise some money from the picture that way. And I will also give further pictures if they need them, because I hope they do something to preserve Virginia City. They can't restore it. It's impossible to do. But they're going to hold what they have. Like new roois, and fixin' the foundation, and proppin' up a wall. The material is gone; they cannot bring it back.

Do you take any part in the policy discussions?

: d1 10

No. Because it's in an early stage right now. Louis S.: Frank Sullivan, who is a publicity man, is taking it over. And I understand there's guite a lot of friction goin<sup>1</sup> on. I mean, there's jealousy amongst the people up there -- who's head of this and who's head of that -- there's sort of a friction going on. Mr. Sullivan said that he thought that it would be ironed out shortly. Gilb: Where are the funds coming from for this? Louis S .: Well, what I understand, he said if he could get enough money from the people of Nevada that the big companies, like Ford Foundation and General Motors and Standard Oil or, I'm saying, those people, that they had funds that would be allocated to this. So he said it's been done

> before and he's quite sure he can get it. But it has to be started by the people in Nevada first, before he can approach these big companies. And so far for the last couple of months, I haven't heard much about what's goin' on, but I see in the newspaper, in the <u>Territorial Enterprise</u>, that funds are still coming in from the people of Nevada.

Gilb: When you went back to work after the war with that commercial art group, how long did you stay with them then?

Louis S.: Well, about a year -- I think it was about a year.

Louis S.: No. Because it's in an early stage right now. Frank Sullivan, who is a publicity man, is laking

it over. And I understand there's quite a lot of friction goin' on. I mean, there's jectousy amongst the people up there -- who's head of this and who's head of that -- there's sort of a friction going on. Mr. Sullivan said that he thought

that it would be troned out shortly.

:31:5

touis S.:

well, what I understand, he said if he could get enough money from the people of Nevada that the big companies, like Ford Foundation and General Motors and Standard Gil or, I'm saying, those people, that they had funds that would be allocated to this. So he said it's been done before and he's quite sure he can get it. But it has to be started by the people in Nevada first, before he can approach these big companies. And heard much about what's goin' on, but I see in the newspaper, in the <u>Territorial Enterprise</u>, that funds are still coming in from the people of Nevada.

Gilb: When you went back to work after the war with that commercial art group, how long did you stay with them then?

Louis S .: Vell, about a year -- I think it was about a year.

Gilb: What have you been doing since then?

- Louis S.: Well, since that time, as I say I stayed in Nevada practically for two years, although I came home maybe a week or two weeks, maybe a month. And then there was a new art school started in San Francisco, called Art League of California, and they asked me to come over there to teach so I joined the faculty there. And I stayed with them until two years ago.
- Lundy S.: About 151, 1 guess.
- Louis S .: I liked it very much, it was fine for me.
- Gilb: Did you teach anything special?
- I was teaching figure drawing and painting. Louis S .: 11 was sort of a workshop. You really can't teach art. I mean, there's no such thing as teaching wordy Set art, but you can help 'em and find out what they can do and help them along the lines that they are after. Some fellows are doing abstract painting and realistic painting, everything going on at the same time. So, as I say I stayed there that length of time and Lundy was going to art school at the time, graduating from art school, and I was getting a little tired of it because I wasn't doing enough painting. It takes too much time, and I figured that if I stepped out. he could take my place. So I told them I was

Gilb: What have you been doing since then?
Louis S.: Well, since that time, as I say I stayed in Nevada practically for two years, although I came home maybe a week or two weeks, maybe a month.
And then there was a new art school started in San Francisco, called Art League of California, and they asked me to come over there to teach so I joined the faculty there. And I stayed with them until two years ago.

Lundy S.: About 151, 1 quess.

Louis 5 .: | liked it very much, it was fine for me.

Gilb: Did you teach anything special?

Louis S.: I was treach

I was teaching figure drawing and painting. It was sort of a workshop. You really can't teack art. I mean, there's no such thing as teaching art, but you can help 'em and find out what they can do and help them along the lines that they are after. Some fellows are doing abstract painting and realistic painting, everything going on that length of time and Lundy was going to art school at the time, graduating from art school, and I was getting a little tired of it because i wasn't doing enough painting. It takes too much time, and I figured that if I stepped out, he could take my place. So I hold them I was

goin' on a leave of absence for six months, and that Lundy could take my place. So he stepped in from then on in and took over. So all I'm doing now is just painting. Straight painting.

## LUNDY SIEGRIEST

- Gilb: Let's talk a bit about Lundy's development? Did you have any interest in art as a young boy?
- Lundy S.: Yes, I always liked to draw and make poster paintings and things like that.
- Gilb: What was your education?
- Lundy S.: You mean the art --
- Gilb: No. Before that. Did you go to high school or directly to art school?
- Lundy S.: Oh, I went to high school and then the war came along. Went into service.
- Gilb: What branch?
- Lundy S.: Naval Construction Battalion.

Louis S.: Seabees.

- Lundy S.: Then, after that, I had the G.I. Bill of Rights, so I went up to the College of Arts and Crafts. Studied there for four years.
- Gilb: How young were you when you first started to draw and to paint?
- Louis S.: Oh, at an early age. I mean, he always drew as a kid. Wh have all the drawings around here

goin' on a leave of absence for six months, and that Lundy could take my place. So he stepped in from then on in and took over. So all 1'm doing now is just pointing. Straight painttag.

## LUNDY STEGRIEST

- Gilb: Let's falk a bit about Lundy's development? Did you have any interest in art as a young boy?
- Lundy 5.: Yes, I always liked to draw and make poster printings and things like that.
  - Gilb: What was your education?
    - Lundy S.: You mean the art ---
  - Gilb: No. Before that. Did you go to high school or directly to art school?
  - tundy 5.: Oh, I went to high school and then the war came along. Went into service.
    - Gilb: What branch®
    - Lundy S.: Mayal Construction Battalion.
      - Louis S.: Seebecs.
  - Lundy S.: Then, after that, I had the G.I. Bill of Rights, so I went up to the College of Arts and Grafts. Studied there for four years.
    - Gilb: How young were you when you first started to draw and to paint?
    - Louis S.: Ch, at an early age. I mean, he always drew as a kid. Wh have all the drawings around here

that he did. to and concert, I had alread to be

Gilb: Did he show talent, even at that time?

- Louis S.: Oh, yes. I never thought too much about it. It was like a'll kids' drawing, I mean. You know, he was always sittin' around the house drawing. I remember I used to chase him out of the place here. He was drawing these zoot suit guys and stuff of that kind, cowboys and Indians. I know his pals would come around and say, "Come on out." And he'd say, "No, I'm busy drawing." But I never took too much interest in it.
- Gilb: Did you try to teach him, in any form?
- Louis S.: Oh, no. No. Oh, no, not at all.
- Gilb: What did you think about your father's vocation when you were a boy?
- Lundy S.: Oh, I was very much interested in it, and I guess that stimulated me when I was a boy.
- Gilb: You always knew you wanted to be an artist?
- Lundy S.: Yes. I always felt that.
- Louis S.: Of course, he was around a lot of artists also, mostly commercial artists. See, we lived in San Francisco, where our friends were mostly commercial artists and he had been around a lot of these -- Willard Cox and big names of commercial art out here, and he had seen a lot of commercial art work.

.bib sa tast

Did he show talent, even at that lines Silb: Oh, yes. I never thought too much about it. Louis S.: 11 was like all kids' drawing, 1 mean. You know, he was always sittin' around the house drawing. I remember I used to chose him out of the place here. He was drawing these zoot suit guys and stuff of the tind, corpoys and Indians. I know his cals would come around and say, "Come on out." And he'd say, "No. I'm busy drawing." But I never took too much interest in it. Did you try to teach him, in any form? erd hiel Oh. no. No. Oh. no. not at all. 110 11001 While did you think about your father's vocation :4118 when you were a boy? Oh. I was very much interested in it, and I Lundy S.I. quess that stimulated me when I was a boy. You always knew you wanted to be an artist? :3110 Yes. I always fell that. : So visional Of course, he was around a lot of artists also. Louis Set mostly commercial artists. See, we lived in San Francisco, where our friends were mostly commercial artists and he had been around a lot of these -- Willard Cox and big names of commercial art out hare, and he had seen a lot of commercial art work.

5%

Lundy S.: When I went to art school, I had planned to go into commercial art, but I didn't like it very well and --

Gilb: Did you ever take a job in commercial art?

Lundy S.: No.

- Gilb: You didn't. In other words, you've just painted ever since you left school?
- Lundy S.: Yes. The only commercial I've done, I did some sign sign painting in the Navy. That was on the islands. -And that's about all. And I just picked that up from -- there was a Chief there, I took over his place. He showed me how to do it and after that I was on my own.
- Gilb: You've made a living just from selling or from awards or from teaching?

Lundy S.: Mostly awards and teaching.

- Gilb: If you were going to describe any differences between your art and your father's, what would you say? Between your techniques of working --
- Lundy S.: Well, I guess I'm more of an expressionist. I usually start -- I start out with a nonobjective painting, actually, and work up into some sort of subject matter. I don't think I ever will get away from the subject matter. I don't think I will be a nonobjective painter. I can't tell. Gilb: You're still growing? Have you been influenced

- Lundy S.: When I went to art school, I had planned to go into commercial art, but I didn't like it very well and --
  - oilb: Did you ever take a job in commercial arts
    - Lundy S.: No.
- Gib: You didn't. In other words, you've just painted ever since you left school?
- Lundy 5.: Yes. The only commercial live done, I did some sign sion painting in the Havy. That was on the islands. -And that's about all. And I just picked that up from -- there was a Chief there, I took over his place. He should me how to do it and after that I was on my own.
  - Silb: You've made a living just from selling or from awards or from teachings
    - Lundy S .: Mosily wards and teaching.
  - Gilb: If you were going to describe any differences between your art and your father's, what would you say! Between your techniques of working --
  - Lundy 3.: Well, I quess I'm more of an expressionist. I
     usually start -- I start out with a nonobjective
     painting, actually, and work up into some sort
     of subject matter. I don't think I ever will
     get away from the subject matter. I don't think
     i will be a nonobjective painter. I can't tell.
     Gilb: You're still growing? Have you been influenced

by any foreign schools of painting?

- Lundy S.: I guess I've been influenced by many, many things. I like Goya and El Greco and Gauguin very much, and some of the American painters.
- Gilb: Which ones?
- Lundy S.: Stuempfig and Kuniyoshi and Carl Knath. All of these different painters -- I can pick out a little bit from each one. That's the way live always worked in school, too. I could never get settled down to any one teacher. I would be taking a little here and a little there, trying to put it together for myself.
- Gilb: I wanted to ask you one question; after the Society of Six broke up, did you ever affiliate with any other group of artists?
- Louis S.: No. No other group. Only the Artist Equity which is a nonexhibiting group.
- Gilb: You've always been sort of apart from then on? Did you ever belong to any special group?
- Lundy S.: No. I don't think I want to. I'd rather work on my own.
- Gilb: You mentioned the other day that you'd gone to Mexico not very long ago. Where did you go there?
- Lundy S.: Oh, I went to Mexico City, went through the museums there, mainly to see the Aztec, Toltec, and primitive arts. I don't care too much for the mod-

Specking of the exection of the collect 113

by any foreign schools of painting?

- Lundy 5.: 1 guess l've been influenced by many, many things. 1 like Goya and El Greco and Gauguin very much, and some of the American painters.
  - Silb: Which ones?
  - Lundy S.: Stuempfig and Kuniyoshi and Carl Knath. All of these different painters -- I can pick out a little hit from each one. That's the way I've always worked in school, too. I could never get settied down to any one teacher. I would be taking a little here and a little there, trying to put it together for myself.
  - Silb: I wanted to ask you one mucstion; after the Society of Six broke up, did you ever affiliate with any other group of artists?
    - Louis S.: No. No other group. Only the Artist Equity which is a nonexhibiting group.
    - Gild: You've always seen sort of apart from then on? Did you ever pelong to any special croup?
    - Londy 5.: No. 1 Hon't think I went to. I'd rather work on my own.
- Citb: You mentioned the other day that you'd none to Mexico not very long ago. Where did you go there?
- Lundy 3.: Ob, I went to Mexico City, went through the museums there, mainly to see the Aztec, Foltec, and primitive arts. I don't care too much for the mod-

ern work that's being done there, with the exception of maybe Tamayo and Primitives. But my main interest is in the primitives.

- Gilb: My goodness, I'm looking here at a list of your awards. They go on and on. When did you first start to exhibit?
- Lundy S.: In '47. State Fair. I was going to school at the time, and you (his father) were going to enter the State Fair that year, so I said, "I'll put one in and see what happens," and I ended up getting an honorable mention. He got a first award that year, and that sort of started me off. I felt more confident then. I kept entering the shows from then on.
- Gilb: Do you find that all of this entering into shows and the getting of awards has subtly affected your painting in any way? Do you find you are tempted to paint to get awards?
- Lundy S.: No, not to get awards, but it encourages you, yes.
- Gilb: I mean, you know the taste of the people who give awards -- do you find yourself painting to please that taste?
- Lundy S.: No, no. I please myself.

PUBLIC CONTROVERSY, 1952

GIID: Speaking of the reaction of the public, 1'd

ern work that's being done there, with the exception of maybe Tamayo and Primitives. But my main interest is in the primitives.

- Gilb: My goodness, I'm looking here at a list of your awards. They go on and on. When did you first start to exhibit?
- Luniv 5.: In '47. State Fair. I was noting to school at the time, and you (his father) were going to enter the State Fair that year, so I said, "I'll out one in and see what happens," and I ended up getting an honorable mention. He got a first award that year, and that sort of started me off. I feit more confident then. I kept entering the shows from then on.
  - Gilb: Jo you find that all of this enterin into shows and the netting of chards has subtly affected your painting in any way? Do you find you are isonics to maint to get averda?
    - Landy S.: No. Well to net awards, but it encourages you.
    - Stib: I mean, you know the faste of the second who give arased: -- do you find yourself oninfing to picase that taste?
      - Lindy S.: No. no. 1 plant myself.

PUBLIC CONTROVERSY, 1952

Silb: Sedaling of the reaction of the public, lid

like to bring up this controversy at the De-Young a year or so about your "Miner Going to Church." The story of that was in the newspapers. What was your feeling about the controversy? Louis S.: Well, it was a shock to me. I knew nothing about this thing. The picture was submitted with a group of paintings -- I think we entered 22 pictures apiece --

Gilb: You and your son did.

It was a two-man show, my son and myself. And Louis S .: a couple of weeks before the opening of the show, Ninfa Valvo, who was the curator over there, asked us to bring some photographs to be used in the catalogue, in publicity, and so forth. And I know at the time there were some of them I didn't have titled because it was two weeks before the show. You paint pictures, and you don't always title them until you have to. One picture, which I called on the spur of the moment "Miner Going to Church" -- it could have been anything. It could have been "A man Walking Down the Street". But being that it had a church in the background and this figure of a miner, which I called, I called it "A Miner Going to Church." This picture was chosen for the catalogue by Ninfa Valvo, and it was sent out. And this woman received

like to bring up this controversy at the De-Young a year or so about your "Miner Going to Church." The story of that was in the newspapers. What was your feeling about the controversy?

- Louis 5.: Well, it was a shock to me. I back nothing about this thing. The picture was submitted with a group of paintings -- I think we entered 22 pictures apiece --
  - Gilb: You and your son did.
- Louis 5 .: It was a two-man show, my son and myself. and a couple of meets before the opening of the show, Ninia Valvo, who was the curator over there, as ed us to bring some photographs to be used in the cotalogue, in publicity, and so forth. And 1 know at the line there were some of them I didn't have filled couse it was two weeks before the show. You paint pictures, and you don't always tille them until you have to. One picture, which I called on the sour of the moment "liner boing to Church" --- It could have been anything. It could have been "A man walking Down the Street". But being that it had a church in the background and this figure of a miner, which I called, I called it "A Miner Going to Church." This picture was chosen for the catalogue by Minfa Valvo, and it was sent out. And this woman received

one of these catalogues, and she right away protested.

- Gilb: Who was she?
  Louis S.: Her name was Vere de Vere Adams Hutchins.
  Gilb: Just an "art lover," in quotes.
  Louis S.: Well, she was an old crackpot. (laughter)
- Gilb: Without quotes.
- I understand that she has written a number of Louis S .: things, about different things that have gone on, not only about art, but political things, at the University of California and all over, because both Fried and Frankenstein aaid that they had letters in their files, a number of them, that she had written to them. And they just did nothing with them. They just leave in the file. About various things. He didn't quote at all. He just said he had eight or ten letters from her, complaining about different things. Well, anyway she hit it the right time because she sent this letter to the Board of Directors of the DeYoung Museum -- it was a time when the money was to be appropriated to the DeYoung Museum, and Walter Heil, the director, read this article. Or a newspaper man went out and told him about what had gone on, and he quoted the same words that she did, that it was sacri-

one of these catalogues, and she right away protested.

- Gilb: She was she?
- Louis S .: Her name was Vere de Vere Adams Hutchins.
  - Gib: Just an "art lover." in quotes.
- Louis 5.: vell, she was an old crackpot. (laughter) Gilb: Without quotes.
- I understand that she has written a number of touis S.: things, about different things that have gone on, not only about art, but collifical things, at the University of California and all over, because both tried and frankenstein said that they had letters in their files, a number of them, that she had written to them. And they tostidid nothing with them. They just leave in the file. About various things. He didn't quote at all. He just said he had eight or ten lotters from her, complaining about different things. Well, any any she hit it the right time lecause sh seat this letter to the Board of Directors of the DeYoung Museum -- it was a time when the money was to be appropriated to the Jeround Museum, and Walter Heil, the director, read this orticle. Or e newspaper man went out and told him about what had gone on, and he quoted the same words that she did, that it was sacri-

legious and pornographic, which I think he made a big mistake. He should have stuck with the artist and all he had to do was to call me up and say, "This picture here is controversial, and would you take it out?" I would have taken it out of the show, because it didn't mean that much to me, the picture, at the time.

- Gilb: You don't think controversial pictures should be shown?
- Louis S.: Well, yes it should be. I do now. But at the time I thought, "Why all this fuss over a picture. Gilb: A title --
- Yeah, "some title, thing of that kind." And Louis S .: another mistake that Dr. Heil made was by taking that picture and locking it up and going home. He said he was sick, although I understand, in fact. I saw him one night at a cocktail party and he all this time was supposed to be home sick. And this dragged on I think almost a month. I went to Artists' Equity. They had a special meeting, and they decided that the thing for me to do was to demand that picture be hung on the wall, and if he was to take the picture down, a card was to go on the wall, saying that this picture was taken down by the director of the museum. and just leave a blank space with a card, giving the title of the picture. Gurdon Wood, who was

legious and pornographic, which I think he made a big mistake. He should have stuck with the artist and all he had to do was to call me up and say, "This dicture here is controversial, and would you take it out?" I would have taken it out of the show, because it didn't mean that much to me, the dicture, at the fime.

- Silb: You don't think controversial pictures should be shown?
- Louis S.: Wetl, yes it should be. I do now. But at the time ( throught, "Why all this fuss over a sicture. Sitb: A title ----
- Yeah, "some filie, dhing of that hind." And Louis S. : another mistacy that Dr. Heil mede was by taking that sicture and locking it up and point home. He stid he was sich, although I understand, in fact, I savihim ont night at a cocktail party and the sel theirs think was succesed to be home sich. And this dranged on I think almost a month. I went to Artists' Equity. They had a special meeting, and they decided that the thing for me to do wis to do and that siclure be hand on the wall, and if he was to take the highere down, a card was to to on the wall, saying that this sicture was taken down by the director of the moscum, and just feave a black space with a card, diving the lifte a the disture. Durdon Wood, who was

President of Artists' Equity at that time, said that. "Well, let's go out and get that picture." We went to the DeYoung Museum and asked for Dr. Heil, and we were told that he wasn't there and that he was home. And so we got on the phone, and I called him. And he said that he was very, very sorry that he was sick, that he couldn't come down. And I said, When could I get that picture? I want the picture. When could I see you?" And he said, "I possibly will be in Monday or Tuesday." Well. I went Monday and Tuesday, and he never came in at all while I was around there. So, as I say, this thing was dragging on for so long that I was getting tired of it myself, and we decided we'd pull the whole show from the DeYoung Museum and put it in the Legion of Honor, if we were accepted there. I called Mr. Howe, and he asked me to come out and see him, and he said, "Well, why don't you go on with the show and have it?" And I said, "No, I'm just kind of tired of this whole thing and I'm going to take it out." After 1<sup>1</sup>d taken it out. I called him and asked if we could have the show there, and he said, "Yes, it wouldn't be 'til after the Japanese show. and it would probably be March or April of 153." For some reason or other, live never heard from

President of Artists' Equity at that time, said that. "Well, let's go out and get that picture." We lent to the Defound Museum and asked for Dr. Heil, and we were told that he wesn't increand that he was home. And so we got on the phone, and I called him. And he said that he was very, very sorry that he was sick, that he couldn't come down. And I said, "hen could I get that picture? I want the picfure. When could I see you?" And he soid, "I possibly will be in Monday or Tuesday. " Jell, I wont Monday and Tuesday, and he never came in at all while I was around there. So, is I siy, this thing was dragging on for so long that I was actting tired of it myself, and we decided we'd pull the whole show from the Defound Museum and out it in the Legion of Honor, if we were accepted there. I called Mr. Home, and he asked me to cone out and see him, and he said, "Well, why don't you to on with the show and have it " And I said, "No, I'm just kind of tired of this whole thing and i'm coing to take it out. " After I'd taken it out, I called him and asked if we could have the show there, and he said. "Yes, it wouldn't be till after the Japanese show, and it would probably be warch or April of 153." for some reason or other, live never heard from

him. I don't know the details.

EXHIBITING; CURRENT TECHNIQUES OF PAINTING

- Gilb: Do you have any plans to exhibit? in the near future?
- Louis S.: Well, I'm still going out to see Mr. Howe and find out why he didn't have that show. And I'd like to have a show at the Legion of Honor. But as far as the DeYoung Museum, as long as Dr. Heil is there, I wouldn't have a one-man or twoman show there, while he's there. I'll show in a group, but never that way. Whether he cares or not, I don't know. But I feel that he didn't handle the thing in the right manner.
- Gilb: Do you think there's plenty of opportunity for artists to exhibit in the Bay Area?

Lundy S.: Oh, yes.

- Gilb: What do you think of the jury system of giving awards here, do you have any criticisms of it?
- Lundy S.: Well, it's as good as it can possibly be. Jurying an exhibition is kind of a tough deal, I mean, you have so many different factions, you can't please everybody. There's no perfect way to jury a show, and the systems that they do have here are all right.

Gilb: Have you noticed any general changes in art here

## him. I don't know the details.

EXHIBITING: CURRENT TECHNIQUES OF PAINTING !!

- Gilb: Do you have any plans to exhibit? in the near future?
- iouis 5.: Well, I'm still going out to see Mr. Howe and find out any he didn't have that show. And I'd like to have a show at the Legion of Honor. But as far as the DeYoung Museum, as long as Dr. Heit is there, I wouldn't have a one-man or twoman show intro, while he's there. I'll show in a group, but never that may. Whether he cares or not, I don't know. But I feel that he didn't headle the thip in the right manner.
  - Gitb: Do you think there's plenty of opportunity for artists to exhibit in the Boy Area?

Lundy J.: 10h, yes.

- ailb: Whet do you think of the jury system of giving averds here, do you have any criticisms of it?
- Lyndy 5.: Well, it's as good as it can possibly be. Jurying an exhibition is kind of a touch deal, i mean, you have so many different factions, you can't please everypody. There's no perfect way to jury a show, and the systems that they do have here are all right.

Gilb: Have you noticed any general changes in art here

in the Bay Area during the many years that you have been painting?

- Louis S.: Are you speaking to me?
- Gilb: Yes.
- Louis S.: Oh, yes.
- Gilb: What sort of changes?
- Louis S.: Well, it's gone more or less to nonobjective painting. They have more or less of a school here, sort of a name tacked on to, the "blob" school, which developed at the California School of Fine Arts. I'm not against it, at all. It's an experimental type of thing. And that at the present time is, seems to be in vogue. From there I don't know where they're going. But I know something good will come out of it, how I don't know.
- Lundy S.: Well, there has been a slight change lately toward more objective painting; subject matter is starting to come back in. There's less and less of the blob school. A lot of the painters have switched over to big flat patterns, sort of like Lautrec.
- Louis S.: Yes. That's only amongst a few, though.
- Lundy S.: It's growing. So I imagine it will go back to subject matter.
- Louis S.: I don't know, you can't go too far with that

in the Bay Area during the many years that you have been painting?

- Louis 5 .: Are you socaling to me?
  - Gilb: Yes.
  - Louis 5.: Ob. yes.
- Gilb: What sort of dianges?
- Louis 5.: Well, it's gone more or less to nonobjective oainting. They have more or less of a school here, sort of a name tacked on to, the "blob" school, which developed at the California School of Fine Arts. I'm not against it, at all. It's an experimental type of thimn. And that at the present time is, seems to be in vogue. From there i don't know where they're goign. But I know consthing good will some out of it, how I don't frow.
  - Lundy 5.: Well, there has been a slight change lately low ward dore objective bainting; subject matter is starting to dore back in. There's less and less of the blob school. A lot of the bainters have switched over to big flat patterns, sort of like Lautree.
    - Louis S.: Yes. That's only amongst a few, though.
    - Lundy 5.: It's growing. So I imagine it will go back to subject matter.

Louis J.: 1 don't know, you can't no too far with that

blob type of thing. It just goes that far and what do you do from there? I don't know.

- Gilb: Do you have any plans to expand into any different medium?
- Louis S.: No. I don't. I'm very satisfied with the medium that I'm using. I'm using a medium that I doubt if any other painter is using it outside of a few students that may have been with me. I have more or less my own medium -- it's casein, but in a different -- it's not a commercial casein. The medium is commercial. I use dry color and a commercial casein glue put out by Borden company, and I find it very satisfactory. It's lasting and I think it's proven so to me, because the way I keep my paintings, I'm sure that there's very few artists that ever do. I keep them in a damp basement. It's dark. And nothing happens to them. I have paintings where I paint across the street in sunlight, that have been up there six months or more and haven't changed. Recently, I've been doing a collage, which is I paint on newspaper different colors and paste them up and then paint back in to the collage over the newspaper. It's my own method. Collage is done over and over but the way I approach it I think is quite different from anything l've ever seen.

blob type of thing. It just goes that far and what do you do from there? I don't know.

- Gilb: Do you have any plans to expand into any different medium?
- No. 1 don't. I'm very satisfied with the medium Louis S .: that I'm using. I'm using a medium that I doubt if any other painter is using it outside of a few students that may have been with me. I have more or isss my own medium -- il's casein, but in a different -- it's not a commercial casein. The medium is commercial. I use dry color and a commercial casein glue put out by Borden company. and I find it ry satisfactory. It's lasting and I think it's proven so to me, breause the way I keep my bain inos. I'm sure that there's very few artists fligt over ido. I keep them in a damp basement. It's dark. And nothing babens to them. I have usinings where I paint across the s ruct in sunlight, that have ocen up there six months or more and haven't changed. Recently, I've been doing a college, which is I gain on newspaper different colors and peste them up and then paint back in to the collage over the newspaper. It's my orn method. College is done over and over but the way I aborbach if I think is quite different from anything live ever seen.

Gilb: Are you going to try anything besides painting, or do you do anything besides painting?

Lundy S.: I do lithography. I have my own press and I've been experimenting in that medium. I like it very much. I got into that up at the art school and I studied under Ray Bertram, who is a very good technician. I found that painting you get into a rut sometime and the color starts to go sour and if you go down and do a lithograph in black and white and go back to painting after that, you kind of snap out of it. It's an entirely different thing. There's a physical labor element in the thing. And I like it very much. I want to do more. I have a lot of ideas that I want to try out experiments and see if they work. I think there's a good field that can be advanced that hasn't really been touched yet. There's a lot more experimenting to go on in that field. You know with the G.I. Bill, you could have Gilb: gone to Paris or Rome or anyplace abroad and study. Didn't you want to go?

Lundy S.: Oh, yes. I wanted to, but, oh after I got back, I went up to Virginia City for about three months and did construction work there, for just something to do, to be up there around Virginia City. And then I went to school. And then I got

Are you going to try anything besides painting. ioi io: or do you de anything besides printings Lundy S .: 1 do lithography. I have my own press and 1've been experimenting in that medium. I like it very much. I got into that up at the art school and I studied under kay Bertram, the is a very good technicion. I found that painting you get into a rut sometime and the color starts to go sour and if you go down and do a lithograph in black and white and no beck to bein ing after that, you kind of sneb out of it. It's an entirely difforces thing. Incre's a physical labor element in the thin . And I like it very much. I want to do more. I have a lot of idens that I what to try oui experiments and see if they work. I think there's a good field that can be advinced that hasn't really been rouched yet. There's a ioi more experimenting to to to in that field. You know with the B.I. Bill, you could have 121 18 pone to Paris or Rome or anyplace aproad and study. Didn't you want to sol Lundy S.: Ch. yes. I manied to, but, on after I gol back,

Lanov 5.: On, yes. I minice no, 201, On mile: Photo 200, Lent up to Virginia City for about three months and did construction work there, for just something to do, to be up there around Virginia City. And then 1 went to school. And then 1 gol

married, and the G.I. Bill wasn't enough money to go to Europe or those places so I went to the California College of Arts and Crafts, which I think -- I don't see any need, really, to go to Europe to learn to paint, if you really want to paint, are serious about It, you can paint anywhere. You don't have to go to Paris or those places.

- Gilb: It's just an individual thing, that you learn on your own, really?
- Lundy S.: Yes.
- Gilb: Well, then does it matter whether you go to art school or not?

Lundy S.: Actually, no. It helps.

Louis S.: Well, fundamental training.

- Lundy S.: Yeah, fundamentals, but there has been painters who never went to school and do fine work.
- Gilb: The textbooks speak of an artist's credo or philosophy. Does either of you have an articulated philosophy about what you're doing in your art?
- Louis S.: I don't think -- no, no.
- Gilb: You work "without words" in other words. Would you like to add anything to our discussion at the present time?
- Louis S.: Nothing in particular. Speaking of his, 1 think he's been very fortunate, he's done very good things, but I mean he was fortunate to get all these prizes

married, and the G.I. Bill wasn't enough money to go to Europe or those places so thent to the California College of Arts and Crafts, which I think -- I don't see any need, really, to go to Europe to term to paint, if you really want to paint, are serious about if, you can paint anywhere. You don't have to go to Paris or those places.

- Gilb: It's just an individual thing, that you learn on your own, realiy?
  - Lundy D.: Yes.
  - Silb: Well, then does it matter whether you go to art
    - Lunay 5.: Actually, no. it helps.
    - Louis S.: Well, Fundamental Iraining.
  - Lundy S.: Yeah, fundimentats, out there has been mainters who never went to school and do fine work.
- Silb: The textbooks speak of an artist's credo or philosophy. Does either of you have an artisulated philosophy about what you're doing in your art?
  - Louis S.: 1 don't think -- no, no.
  - Fild: You work "without words" in other words. Would you like to add anything to our discussion at the present time?
- Louis 5.: Nothing in particular. Socaling of his, 1 think he's been very fortunate, he's done very good things. but 1 mean he was fortunate to get all these prizes

and things which encouraged him along to paint. I think since he's been painting in -- well, he went to art school in '46, '47, he must have won over \$5000 worth of prizes --

Gilb: That's rare. On the second standard standard

Louis S.: I mean, I never heard of anybody that I know of in the country that's won that amount of money just out of school.

Gilb: Have you just exhibited locally?

Lundy S.: No, I've exhibited in the East.

- Gilb: Where? the first of the second se
- Lundy S.: Oh, Pennsylvania Academy, the Library of Congress -- they bought a lithograph of mine -- and the American Veterans Society of Artists in New York, and Terry National Art Exhibition in Miami, Florida, and Denver -- they purchased one of my paintings this year --

Louis S.: Were you in the Metropolitan?

Lundy S.: No. No. Contraction of the loss work and the second con

- Gilb: What has been said about your paintings? Do you remember any of the comments of critics?
- Lundy S.: Well, they've always been favorable to me and said that I always had good color and composition.

Gilb: What has been said adversely critical?

Lundy S.: I can't think of any.

Louis S.: Well, for a while in the early part he was sort

and things which encouraged him along to paint. I think since he's been painting in -- well, he went to art school in '40, '47, he must have won over \$5000 worth of grizes --

Gilb: That's rore.

- Louis 5.: I mean, I never heard of anybody that I know of in the country that's won that amount of money just out of school.
  - Gilb: Have you just exhibited locally?
    - Lundy S .: No, I've exilisited in the cast.
      - Sonorty :Utic
- Lundy 5.: Oh, Pennsylvania Academy, the Library of Congress -- they bought a lithograph of mine -- and the American Veterans Society of Artists in New York, and Terry National Art Exhibition in Miami, floride, and Denver -- they purchised one of my paintinge this year --
  - Louis S.: Vere you in the hetropolitant
    - Lundy S.: No. No.
  - Silb: What has ten said about your paintings? Do you remember any of the comments of critics?
- Lundy 5.: Well, they've always been favorable to me and said that I always had good color and composition.
  - Silo: What has been said adversaly critical?

Lundy 5.: I can't think of any.

Louis S.: Well, for a while in the early part he was sort

of influenced by this fellow Stumpfig, and there was a few cracks made, "Another Stumpfig," or something of that kind. It's entirely changed, now.

- Lundy S.: One of the people that gave me a lot of encouragement was Kuniyoshi. He was out here teaching at Mills. He was on the jury at the State Fair, and I won a second prize in the watercolor section. And he saw the painting, and he wanted to come to the house and see some more work and he spoke favorably of it and kind of encouraged me along. That was very good for me.
- Louis S.: He was the one who encouraged you to send East, too, to exhibitions. He said, "Why don't you send to shows in the East," and you said, well, you didn't think you'd get in. And he said, "I don't see why you feel that way about it." So he sent, and the very first one he sent was in the Veterans Show. I think you won an award on it.
- Lundy S.: Third award.
- Louis S.: Third award on that.
- Gilb: Is your wife an artist?
- Lundy S .: No, she's not active, but I think she could be.

Louis S .: She could be, yes.

Lundy S.: She did one painting and put it in the State Fair, and it was accepted. of influenced by this fellow Stumplig, and there was a few crucks made, "Another Stumpfig," or something of that kind. It's entirely changed, now.

- One of the people that dave me a lot of encour-: . c ybrul agement was Kuniyoshi. He was out hare teaching of Mills. He was on the jury of the State Fair, and I non a second prize in the wherealor section. And he saw the painting, and he wanted to come to the house and see some more work and he soole invorably of it and kind of encouraned me along. That was very good for me. He was the one who encouraged you to send Last, :.2 sivol too, to exhibitions. He said, "Why don't you send to shows in the East, " and you said, well, you didn't think you'd get in. And he said, "I don't see why you feel that way about it." So he sent, and the very first one he sent was in the Veterans Show. I think you wan an award on . 11
  - Lundy 5.: Third award.
  - Louis 3.: Third sward on that.
  - Silb: Is your wife an artists
  - Lundy S.: No. she's not retive, but I think she could be.
    - Louis S.: She could be, yes.
    - Lundy S.: She did one painting and out it in the State fair. and it was accepted.

Gilb: That's good.

Louis S.: And good comment about it, too. It was a figure painting.

Lundy S .: So I think if she'd work at it, she could.

Gilb: Do you two ever have any arguments over art?

- Louis S.: Oh, I don't know.
- Lundy S.: Not much.

Gilb: You work individually.

Louis S.: Yes. We work individually. Yes.

Gilb: Well, it's getting dusky down here now and the day is getting late, and I want to thank both of you very much.

Louis S. & Lundy S.: Thank you.

- Cilb: That's good.
- Louis 5.: And good comment about it, too. It was a floure painting.
- Lunty 5.: 50 I think if sheld work at it, she could.
- Silb: Do you two ever have any ar juments over art?
  - Louis S.: Oh. I don't knows
    - .down tok : . & yEnud
  - Silo: You work incividually.
  - Louis J.; Yes. We work individually. Yes.
- Silb: Well, it's getting dusky down have now and the day is getting late, and I want to thank both of you very much.
  - Louis 5. 8 Lundy 51: Thank you.

#### Louis Bassi Sherrows

themal Provide 24, 1899, Oakland, Calling Sta.

- -- Firelains 1910 Galifornia School of Arts and Crells, Barbalovi
  - 7 Mark Products School of time delay, San Francisco.
  - Francisca, Van Sipus orb Schonl, See Francisca.

# VITAL STATISTICS CONCERNING

#### LOUIS SIEGRIEST

&

#### LUNDY SIEGRIEST

I in the link han Show, pressing her Effections

1934 w ... I LINCINCA REALWIS

ALL IN THE JUNET JUNET KEEPER AND AND AND AND AND AND AND GET LEVY

## VITAL STATISTICS CONCERNING

LOUIS STERFIEST

23

LUNDY STECRIEST

#### Louis Bassi Siegriest

Born: February 24, 1899, Oakland, California.

Art Training: 1916 - California School of Arts and Crafts, Berkeley.

1989 - in des Cale International Excession, 54 Principen

1917 - Mark Hopkins School of Fine Arts, San Francisco.

1918 - Franck Van Sloun Art School, San Francisco.

Bin to Big Call for energy of the Store of the second

#### EXHIBITIONS

1922	_	Oak	and	Art	Gal	lerv
1/66		UQ N		011	Gai	ISIY

- Man Show of war Sainfantry Dat and brief

1923

-

- 1924  **"""**
- 1925 " " "
- 1926 Wisconsin Painters and Sculptures
- 1927 <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup>
- 1929 <sup>11</sup> 11 11 11 11
- 1930 **-** <sup>11</sup>
- 1931 \_ \_ \_ \_ I and I and
- 1932 "
- 1933 First One Man Show, Gumps, San Francisco
- 1934 San Francisco Annuals

1935 - Both San Francisco Annuals and Oakland Art Gallery

1936	-	11	н	22	22	11	20	88	21
1937	-	11	H	н	11	u	Ħ	11	17
1938	-	11	н	Ħ	11	17	12	11	11

### Louis Bassi Siegriest

Born: February 24, 1899, California.

- Art Training: 1910 California School of Arts and Crafts, Berkeley.
  - 1917 Lark Hookins School of Fine Arts. San Francisco.
    - 1918 Franci Van Sloun Art School, San Francisco.

#### EXTINITIONS

- 1922 Oatland Art Gallery
  - H H H COOL
    - 11 11 W 5/003
  - 1925 **-** 8 9
- 1920 Wisconsin Painters and Sculptures
  - 1927 и и и и 1928 — и и и и
  - 1925 0 W u
  - н н н н н 1291 1930 – н н н
  - E B E E E
- 1933 First One Man Show, Sumps, San Francisco
  - 1934 San Francisco Annuais

1	Gallery	$\pm \pi A$	Qa El and	bns	slaunas	Francisco	530	Soth	-	6861
	¥î.	11	17	13	11	11	11	H.	**	1235
	11	11	15	ij	33	£1	11	3.	-	1937
	Fi	B	23	17	11	11	11	12	-	1938

1939							San Francisco
1940	-	12	11	H H		11	88
1941	-	11	11	Banna Sara	brenises	H	22
1939	-	Oakland	Art	Gallery		n Francisco	Annuals
1940	-	38	11	11	11	er amen ford	27
1941	-	11	11	88	11	N	88
1942	-	11	11	H	п	I	88
1943	-	31	11	et.	11	11	II
1944	-	22	22	iner in	21	H	n
1945	-	88	- 11	11	н	11	11

One Man Show of War Paintings, During San Francisco Peace Conference, W.J. Sloan Gallery.

Palace of the Legion of Honor, San Francisco.

Oakland Art Gallery.

San Francisco Annuals.

1946 - One Man Show of Paintings and Drawings, Gumps.

Oakland Art Gallery.

San Francisco Annuals.

Two Man Show - Fenner Fuller Gallery.

One Man Show - Croker Art Gallery.

1947 - One Man Exhibition, General Grant Gallery, Virginia City, Nevada.

Oakland Art Gallery.

California State Fair, Sacramento.

San Francisco Annuals.

Legion of Honor.

Rotunda Gallery, City of Paris, San Francisco.

Fenner Fuller Gallery.

San Francisco	Exposition,	(anoita	anotal	Sate	Goldan		1939
31	18	11		11	10		0501
38	11	17		15	15		1941
Annuels	an Francisco	y and S	131150	t iA b	Oaklan	-	<b>959</b> 3
11	11	18	1.	TT	12	**	0401
- W	17	\$2	\$1	11	н	114	1941
	19	15	1		13	sta	1942
15	12	f ,	22	11	11	5-0	ENGI
18	1.	0	10	12		***	4501
11	13	14	1	39	E.	iw0	1945
San Fran- Herv.	ings, During . J. Sloan Ga	tais. T	5	n Sho	One M		
	onor, San Fr						
				t nA be			
				osions			
. 2000 . 2	and Drawing						N. C. I
				tuA br		949	1946
				rancis(			
	ler Sallery.						
	Gallery.						
. vini	al Grant Sat						
		.65ev	941 . 11	12 ein	Virgi	***	1 73
		• 1/ 1	ST 194	ta ba	Obetra		
	.otnemerce	Fair, S	01612	61870	Callf		
		. 2 40	naA co	rancis	San F		
			• 10 B 0	h de n	Legio		
rancisco.	Parls, San P	to ytia	, vite l	da 681	Rotun		
		.vrsi	Cr Sal	Hull 1	Fenne		

- 1948 Bullock Gallery, Pasadena. Open Air Show, San Francisco. Legion of Honor. California State Fair, Sacramento.
- 1949 San Francisco Annuals. Legion of Honor, San Francisco. California State Fair, Sacramento. Oakland Art Gallery.
- 1950 Legion of Honor, San Francisco.
   Father and Son Show, Bosko Gallery, Oakland.
   Walnut Creek Art Festival.
   Oakland Art Gallery.
   Pennsylvania Academy.
   Corcoran Art Gallery.

Art Festival, San Francisco. Rotunda Gallery, City of Paris, San Francisco. California State Fair, Sacramento.

1951 - California State Fair, Sacramento. Walnut Creek Art Festival. Fenner Fuller Gallery. Oakland Art Gallery. San Francisco Annuals. San Francisco Art Festival. Corcoran Art Gallery. Denver Art Gallery

Richmond, California Art Gallery

1952 - Terry National Art Show, Florida.

Bullock Sallery, Pasadena. - 8591 Open Air Show. San Francisco. Legion of Honor. California Sinie Fair, Sacramento. San francisco innuels. - 5401 Legion of Honor, San Francisco. California State Fair, Sacramento. Dakland art millery. Legion of Honor, San Francisco. 1950 -Father and Son Show, Boslo Bailery, Cakland. Wallaut Greek And Pestivel. Oskilant Art Gallery. Pennsylvania Academy. Succoras Art Boilery. Art Festival. Sch Francisco. Rothman Sellery, City of Paris, San Francisco. California State fair, Sacramente. - 1831 California Sister dair. Secondation . Hevilesi in- upanoviuniew Penner Fullet Sallery. Wittend Art Gallery. .aleunne obsident neels. San Francisco Art Festival. Corcor in Art Sallery. Benver Art Gallery Richmond, California Art Willery 1982 - Terry National Art Show, Florida.

1952 - Legion of Honor, San Francisco.

San Francisco Art Annuals.

Oakland Art Gallery.

Richmond Art Gallery.

Father and Son Exhibition, San Jose, California. California State Fair, Sacramento.

#### AWARDS & PRIZES

- 1947 San Francisco Open Air Art Show, two pictures purchased by San Francisco Art Commission. Oakland Art Gallery Annual, Honorable Mention (Oil). First Prize, California State Fair.
- 1948 Third Prize, Oakland Art Gallery.
- 1950 Fourth Annual Exhibition of Contemporary American Painting, Recommended for Purchase.
- 1951 Second Prize, San Francisco Art Festival (Oil). Honorable Mention, Oakland Art Gallery (Oil). Honorable Mention, Oakland Art Gallery (Water Color).
- 1952 First Prize, figure composition, Gerstle Award, San Francisco Museum of Art.

Honorable Mention, Terry National Art Show, Florida.

#### JURIES

1952 - Richmond Art Center.

Pacific Art Festival, Oakland. Santa Clara County Fair, San Jose. Oakland Art Gallery, Oakland. 1952 - Legion of Honor, San Francisco.

San Franciscowert Annuals.

Oakland Art Gallery.

Richmond Art Gallery.

Faller and Son Exhibition, San Jose, California.

Salifornia State Fair, Sacramente.

#### AVANDS & 221765

1947 - San Francisco Ocen Air Art Show, two pictures purchased by San Francisco Art Commission.

Cakiand Art Gallery Annual, Honorable Mention (Oii).

first Prize. Guidfornia State Pair.

- 1946 Third Prize, Calland Art Sallery.
- 1950 Fourin Annual Exhibition of Unitemporary Anerican Fainting, Recommended for Jurchase.
- 1281 Second Brige, Sam Francisco Art Sectivel (2011). Honorable Mention, Cakland Art Gallery (011). Honorable Mention, Oakland Art Sillery (Veter Color).
  - 1932 First Prize, figure composition, Gerstie sward, San Francisco Museum of Art.

donorable Mention, Terry Wational Art Show, Florida.

#### JUR HES

1535 - Richmond Art Senter. Recific Art Festivel, Caliend. Santa Clara County Fair, San Jose. Gabland Art Gallery, Oakland.

## ART ACTIVITIES

1922	-	Member of tl	he Societ	y of St	x. Of the second second	
1929	1	Milwauke, W	isconsin.		n Art School	
1930	-	11	or 11 . 197	11	H	
1931	-		e stiller	l or H	- hall abling to	
1932	-	II	н	H	H	
1939	-	Indian Arts	and Craf	ts Boar	osters for t d, Golden Ga an Francisco	te
1940	-	N S	II I		Ħ	
1941	-	22	11		11	
1942	-	Camouflage   San Francis		t, U.S.	Engineers,	
1943	-	n	11		H	
1944	-	18	11		11	
1945	-	Twenty six USO Camp Sh		r of go	vernment Hos	pitals,
1948	-	Member of t California,			e Art League	of
1949	-	12	11	11	17	
1950	-	11	IT	11	17	
1951	-	88	н	Ħ	.11	
1949	-	Judge, Art Sacramento,			ia State Fai	r,

## ART ACTIVITIES

	of Six.	Suciety	nber of the	- Ma	12291
rt School,	Layton A		eully member Iwauke, vis		1929
fi fi	ti	12	11	(MAR)	1930
1	11	1.5	T	(ma)	1991
11	ť	58	11		1932
ers for the Jolden Gate Francisco.	. brood a	tis 10 br		Inl	9591
10		13	18	-	0491
67		12	1	-	19.91
ginecrs,	. U.S. En		mbuflage De s Francisco		1042
1		11	27	-	5491
		101	11		1943
ament Hospitels,	of gaver		anty six we DiCamp Show		1 245
rt Leegue of			nber of the lifornia, S		8901
	-10	13	22	-	1949
15	17	51		Į	1.25
E	17	6	10	-	1851
State Filt,			dee, Art Ex cramento, C		Q. I

# Lundy Siegriest

Born:	April 4, 1925, Oakland, California.
Served:	Sea Bees, South Pacific, 3 years.
Studied:	California College of Arts and Crafts - Under G.I. Bill or Rights, 4 years.

Teaching: Art League of California - Painting and Drawing.

#### EXHIBITIONS

1948	-	Oakland	Art	Gallery	, Oil Annual	
1949	-	11	łł.	11	н	
1950	-	н	H		n	
1951	-	н	Ħ	н	11	
1952		11	Ħ	Ħ	H	
1953	-	н	Ħ	18	82	
1947	-	Oakland	Art	Gallery	, Watercolor	Annual
1948	-	11	11	11	11	
1949	-	17	Ħ	31	H	
1950	-	81	17	28	87	
1951	-	11	tt	11	18	
1952	-	11	Ħ	11	n	
1953	-	It	11	78	17	
1947	-	Califori	nia.S	State Fa	ir	
1948	-		11			
1949			11			
1950	••					
1951	-		17			
1952	-		81			
1953	-		Ħ			

- Born: April 4, 1925, Oakland, California.
  - Served: See Bees, South Pacific, 3 years.
- Studied: California College of Arts and Crafts Under G.I. Bill or Pights, 4 years.
- Teaching: Art League of California Painting and Drawing.

#### EXELISITIONS

	IsunnA	110 , 170	11:60	t na ba	0 Idia	~	8401
	â .		10	11	11	7	6261
	13		11	81	ы		19891
	\$1		84	95			1959
	E)		15	1.	В		2491
	1		-	10	12		
IsunnA	rollon	ton eves	14.66	the be	06130	-	1.947
1	U.		107	11	18	***	
			116	10	21	deter	6401
	0		21	31	11	-	1990
	В:		11	51		~	1221
	1982		10.	-11	36	-	1952
	11		R.	'n	13	***	1953
		71.4	state	sinto	1110		1947
	,			13			1945
				15		dara.	1949
				11		~	1950
				r.		~	1251
				11		-	1952
				81		-	1953

19.5

1951	-	California Palace of the Legion of Honor, San Francisco - Exhibition of Contemporary American Painting.
1952	-	Arne Hs. County Musches. H
1949	-	Pennsylvania Academy of Fine Arts, Philadelphia - Annual Exhibition of Painting and Sculpture.
1950	-	The second fairs, Han basel Argonan, New York -
1950	-	San Francisco Museum of Art, San Francisco Art Association, Oil Annual.
1951	-	an manal theini shown their sector in the Hardware
1952		Horaco of Charles Website Horaco Horaco
1953	-	Harley Courts House, Stimmer, B
1951	-	San Francisco Museum of Art, San Francisco Art Association, Print and Drawing Annual.
1952	-	22 22 22
1950	-	San Francisco Art Festival, Palace of Fine Arts.
1951	-	27 18 11
1952	-	HILLS STORAGE, HELLS H
1949	-	Walnut Creek Art Show, Walnut Creek, California.
1950	-	17 17 17
1952	-	N
1951	-	Bay Region Artists, San Francisco Museum of Art.
1952	-	н наралир Сандрания н
1951	-	lst Annual Richmond Art Center Oil Exhibition, Richmond, California.
1952	-	En la Manchaco Anti Alfred In la Manada Barria I.
1953	-	
1952	-	lst Annual Richmond Art Center Watercolor Exhibi- tion, Richmond, California.
1953	-	32 22 28

California Palace of the Legion of Honer, San Francisco - Exhibition of Contemporary American Painting.		1951
17 12 19	-	1950
Pennsylvania Academy of Fine Arts, Philadelphia - Annual Exhibition of Painting and Sculpture.		1949
10 10 10	-	1953
Sam Francisco Museun of Art, San Francisco Art Association, Oil Angual.		0201
10 IF 10		1881
10 II II		1982
80 NT 11		1,953)
San francisco Muscum of Art. San Francisco Art Association, Print and Oraming Annual.		1691
		1959
San Frindisco Ari Fostival, Palace of Find Arts.	-10	1980
11 H H	-	1251
10 U 10	***	1952
Walnut Greek Art Show, Walnut Greek, California.		0491
11 II II		0201
12 11 12		1952
Bay Region Artists, San Frincisco Museum of Art.		19291
17: Ú Ú		1952
lst Annual Richmond Art Center Oll Exhibition. Richmond, California.		1 89 1
81 \$2		1959
н и н		1953
1st Annual Richmond Art Canter Witercolor Exhibi- tion, Richmond, California.		1952
11 11 11 II	-	1953

1949	-	Fresno Art League, Fresno, <sup>C</sup> alifornia - Ist Annual State-Wide Exhibition.
		California Centennial Exhibition of Art, Los Angeles County Museum.
		llth Annual Exhibition American Veteran Society of Artists, New York.
1950	5	Audubon Artists, National Academy, New York - 8th Annual Exhibition.
		56th Annual Exhibition, Denver Art Museum.
		National Print Show, University of North Carolina.
		The Library of Congress, Washington, D.C.
1951	-	Los Angeles County Fair, Pomona.
1952	-	Terry National Art Exhibition, Miami, Florida.
		California in Chicago, The Dorsey Gallery, Chicago.
		The Texas Wildcat Show, Fort Worth Museum.
		Contemporary Religious Art, DeYoung Museum.
1953		Contemporary American Painting, University of Illinois, Urbana, Illinois
		72nd Annual Exhibition of Painting and Sculpture, San Francisco Art Association San Francisco Mus- eum of Art.
		14 Artists West of the Mississippi, Colorado Springs Fine Arts Center.
		59th Annual Exhibition of Western Art, Denver Art Museum, Colorado.
		2nd Annual, Richmond Art Center Water Color Ex- hibition, Richmond, California.
		San Francisco Art Association Members Exhibit, DeYoung Museum.
		Rotunda Gallery, City of Paris, San Francisco, The Cocktail Hour Exhibitions.

1949 - Fresno Art League, Fresno, Salifornia - 1st Annual Stote-Vide Exhibition.

California Centennial Exhibition of Art, Los Angeles County Museum.

11th Annual Exhibition American Veteran Society of Artists, New York.

1950 - Audubon Artists, Mational Academy, Mew York -8th Annual Exhibition.

ofth Annual Exhibition, Denver Art Museum.

National Frint Show, University of North Carolina.

The Library of Compress, Heshington, D.C.

- 1951 Los Angeles County Fair, Fomona. -
- 1952 Terry National Art Exhibition, Miami, Florida. California in Chicago, The Dorsey Sallery, Chicago. The Texas Sildest Show, Fort Worth Museum. Contemporary Kelicious Art. DeYoung Museum.
  - 1953 Contemporary American Asinting, University of 11/inois, Urbana, illinois

72nd Annual Exhibition of Painting and Sculpture. San Francisco Art Association San Francisco Muscum of Art.

14 Artists West of the Mississioni, Coloredo Scrings Fine Arts Center.

> 59th Annual Exhibition of Western Art, Denver Art Museum, Colorido.

2nd Annual, Richmond Art Center Water Color Exhibilion, Richmond, California.

San Francisco art Association Members Exhibit, Defound Museum.

Rotunda Gallery, City of Paris, San Francisco, The Cocitail Hour Exhibitions.

## ONE MAN SHOWS

		Sax Francisco Muscum (C) 11.
1949	-	Father and Son Show, Bosko's Gallery, Oakland, California (Olls).
		Art League of California, San Francisco, Calif- ornia.
1950		City of Paris Rotunda Gallery, San Francisco, California (Oils).
1951	-	Gump's Art Gallery, San Francisco, California (Lithographs).
		Fenner Fuller Gallery, Oakland, California (Oils).
1953	-	Group Show, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, Minnesota (Oils & Watercolor).
		Oakland Art Gallery, Guest of Honor One Man Show (Watercolor).

## AWARDS

California State Fair:

1947	-	Honorable Mention	OTI	Professional
1948	-	Honorable Mention	Watercolor	Student Section
1949	-	2nd Award	Watercolor	Professional
		Ist Purchase Award	011	Student Section
1950	-	Honorable Mention	011	Professional
		Honorable Mention	Prints	Professional
		Honorable Mention	Watercolor	Student Section
1951	-	lst Purchase Award	Modern Oils	Professional
		Honorable Mention	Prints	Professional

1948 - Centennial Gallery, Berkeley Library - 1st award.

-----

#### CHE MAN SHOWS

1949 - Father and Son Show, Bosko's Gallery, Oakland. California (Oils).

Art League of California, San Francisco, California.

71

- 1950 City of Paris Solunds Gallery, SAn Francisco, California (Cils).
- 1251 Sumo's Art Sollery, San Francisco, California (Lithographs).

Fenner Eulter Billery, California (Cils).

1951 - Group Show, University of Minnesota, Minnesota, Minnesota (Dits & Vatercolor).

Cabland Art Millery, Sucst of Honor One Man Show (Matercolor).

#### . C. . . .

Cattleornia State Fair:

Professionel	1 iO	priling literondi	1	249.1
Student Section	Watercolor	Honorable Mention		1981
lengiesolorg	Vatercelor	2nd Award		QN-1
Student Section	1:0	1st Purchase Award		
Professional	110	maitank siderandr	-	0351
Professional	etnin4	Hanorable Mention		
Student Section	Watercolor	Honorable hention		
Professional	Nodern Oils	lst Purchase Award	_	1661
Professional	e în î r	noilnoM sidaronci		

1948 - Centenniai Callery, Serkeley Library - 1st award.

----

1949 - James D. Phelan Award in Art, 1st Purchase Award, San Francisco Museum (Oil).

> 11th Annual Exhibition American Society of Veterans Artists, New York - 3rd Award (Oil).

1950 - Oakland Art Gallery - Honorable Mention (Oil).

Library of Congress, Washington, D.C. - Purchase Award (Prints).

Centennial Gala Exhibition Rotunda Gallery, City of Paris, San Francisco - Ist Purchase Award (Watercolor).

- 1951 San Francisco Art Festival, Palace of Fine Arts -2nd Award (Watercolor).
- 1952 Terry National Art Exhibition, Miami, Florida -7th Purchase Award (Oil).

5th Annual Exhibition of Contemporary American Painting, California Palace of the Legion of Honor, San Francisco - Purchase Award (OII).

Albert M. Bender Grants-In-Aid for Painting for travel in Mexico.

Pacific Art Festival, Oakland, California -Ist Award (Oil).

12th Annual Watercolor Exhibition Oakland Art Gallery - 1st Guest of Honor Gold Medal Award.

6th Annual Art Festival Palace of Fine Arts, San Francisco - Honorable Mention (Oil).

1953 - 72nd Annual Exhibition of Painting and Sculpture, San Francisco Art Association, San Francisco Museum of Art - Anglo Bank Award (Oil).

> 59th Annual Exhibition of Western Art, Denver Art Museum, Colorado - Purchase Award (Watercolor).

Oakland Art Gallery, Watercolor, Drawing and Printing Annual - Honorable Mention (Drawing).

James D. Phelon Award in Art, 1st Purchase Award. - 1949 San Francisco Muscum (Oil). 11th Annual Excipition American Society of Veterans Arrisis, New York - 3rd Award (011). Oakland Art Gillery - Honorville Mention (Gil). - 10861 Library of Congress, Washington, D.C. - Purchase Award (Prints). Conformiel Gala Exhibition Colunda Gallery, City of Paris, San Francisco - 1st Purchase Award . Inclossibili San Francisco Art Festival, Palace of Fine Arts -2nd Award ( Titercolor). Terry Mational Art Exhibition; Miami, Florida -- 12841 71% Aurobose Award 10113. Stheman Exhibition of Sontemporary American Paint I., Lelifornia Paince of the Letion of Honor, ann Francisco - Farchase Avara (011). Albert M. Gender Granis-In-Aid for Painting for travel in hexico. Pacific Art. Resilvel, Cakiend, Cilifornia -.[[10] 5144/ 1a] 12th Annutt -atercolor Exhibition Oskland Art Jallecy - ist Such of Honor Unid Redal Averd. oth Annual Art Festival Halace of Fine Arts, San Francisco - Hanorable Mention (Oil). 72nd Annual Exhibition of Zainling and Sculpture, - 0291 San Francisco Art Association, San Francisco .(110) break dead ologA - the to museum 59th Annual Exhibition of Western Art, Denver Art Mascum, Colorado - Purchase Award (Watercolor). Oalland Art Gallery, Watercolor, Drawing and Printing Annual - Manorable Mention (Drawing).

The leader of the Society of Stationary --

ne to inte in the 1900 -

on and arrestingnayer for the party debusis entries

LOUIS SIEGRIEST'S STORY

The IN IS . MONTRACK

LODIS STEELS STORY

I would like to say a little about Selden Gile - who was the leader of the Society of Six Group -

Gile came from New England - I believe Maine - He came to Calif. in the 1900 -

He was ranch manager for the Lucky Baldwin estate in El Dorado Co -

He never spoke of his education to me - but I imagine he must have been to college - because he was well versed in most everything, and was a close friend of Jack London - He use to speak of his trips to the London ranch at Glen Elen - Sonoma Co - He had all of Londons books around and use to speak about them, to another fellow who use to visit the Gile dinners - His name was Spiro Orpens a Greek who never stopped talking - He was interesting fellow but no one could ever get a word in edge ways - Gile use to say Spiro - I wish you wouldn't come so often - you talk to much. That never stopped Spiro -He would show up about once a month - Spiro must have helped Jack London in his writing because he and Gile would discuss his books and Spiro would take credit for certain things I dont know what became of Spiro He married and had 3 or 4 kids which he use to bring over once in a while - & drove Gile crazy - but he put up with them as long as they were there -

I am sure Gile liked <sup>S</sup>piro and his family but when they would leave he would alway say - that god damn greek was here today with all the damn kids - 1 would like to say a little about Selden Gile - who was the Irader of the Society of Sic Group -

Gile came from New England - I believe Maine - He come to Calif. in the 1900 -

He was ranch manager for the Lucky Baldwin estate

fe never some of his education to me - but I imecine he must have been to college - breause he was well versed in most everything, and was a close friend of lack conden . He use to shell of his trips to the London ranch at the Elen - Somers to - He had all of Landens books groun and use to a cat thout then, to another follow -«Boroce to visit fire dite dinners - his name was Spiro, Le rens à Breek allo never shoaped faibing - He was informesting fellow but no one sould ever not a word in edge says - wite use to say boiro - I wish you wouldn' come so affice - you fails to much. That never stopped Spiro -He lette show be show a sole fuels of wolls hitles of hai sed jack Londra in his artifing because he and bile sould discuss his books and baing would take credit for orthin things I don't how what became of Spire He Haried and had 3 or 4264ds which he use to bring over once the - Hie - & drove Gile creasy - but he det up with - stong at they ages incr - store incre -

I im sure Gile liked voiro and his family but when they would leave he would alway say - that god damn greek was sere today with all the damn kids -

7.

When ever Spiro didnt show up on his monthly visit -Gile got quite concerned --

Spiro painted - but very badly and Gile was very out soken about his paintings. even that didnt stop Spiro in binging over from San Francisco where he lived a dozen or more paintings at a time - I can see him now unwrapping all those painting wrapped in newspaper. Gile making wise cracks before he untied the wrappings.

He would set them up around the large room which served as bedroom, living room, and dining room - His home was only two rooms - the large room - small kitchen and large partch which was in the open -- another odd thing about Giles house - was that there was no toilet - or bath. He lived in the country then, on Chabot road - near the Temescal dam -

When the fellows wanted to go to the toilet - they would walk up a path - in back of his house a few hundred ft - to the Sacramento short Line railroad tracks. It was a little tough on cold nights. and especially after drinking a lot of Giles home brew - which he made all the time - He had great batches of the stuff brewing in the basement of the house.

Quite a few time while having dinner or sitting around this stuff would blow up - It would almost knock the house down - The house sat on a very steep hillside -It was quite a climb getting to the house from Chabot road and a much harder time to get down when we took When ever Soiro didni show up on his monthly visit --

Spiro painted - but very badly and Sile was very out solen about his paintings. even that didni stop Spiro in binging over from ban francisco where he lived a domen or more paintings at a time - I can see him now unwraaping all those painting wrapped in newspaper. Gile maling wise cracks before he united the wrappings.

He would set it in up around the large noom which served as Schoom, livin noom, and dising room - lis home was only two roots - the large room - small hitchen and large outtob which was in the open -- enother odd thin: about diles house - was that there was no toilst - or betto. diles house - was that there was no toilst - or betto. for lives in the country then, on that is a - or betto.

And the fellows which to so to the follet - they well wilk up a with - in back of his house a few hundred () - to the Sacramento short Line ratired tracts. it was a little touch on told michts, and esp citily after criming a lot of Giles home brew - which he made all the line - the hed great batches of the stuff brewing in the basement of the bruse.

Luite a few time while having dinner or sitting around this stuff would blow up - it would almost knock the house fown - The house sit on a very steep hillside it was cuite a climb metting to the house from Chebot road and a much herder time to get down when we took

7.

on a lot of red wine.

Gile was a marvelous cook - He would not let any one help him or even buy or bring any thing for the Saturday or Sunday night dinners -- He put garlic in everything -He use to have big steaks with garlic chopped over it always baked potatoes with oil garlic salt and pepper mixture which you would pour over the baked potatoes a large garlic and olive oil salad - and many kinds of vegetable- The only desert he ever would have around the place was fresh fruit of a kinds- & cheese & the blackest coffee you ever saw. He always had gallons of wine - red wine - he had an Italean who brought 2 gallons a week to him -

The home brew-was consumed after sketching on Saturday after noons and Sunday afternoons - It wasvery good brew - He had some German brewmaster come up an teach him the makings. He use to have some good Conaac that he would put out after dinner depending who was there.

He always had plenty of liquor as his friend was Theodore Geer a big liquor merchant of the pre probathion days - he had big wineries in the Napa Valley -

The only other liquor that was around the place was some kind of a champne that Mr Clapp use to bring up - It was stuff he made himself - some kind of a cultured stuff -It was plenty potent. alittle would stiffen you out quickly - It was supposed to be a big treat when Mr Clapp would come up with his little black bag - and haul

on a lot of red wine.

Dite was a marvelous cook - He would not let any one help aim or even up or bring any thing for the Seturday or Sunlay night dinners -- He put garlic in everything the use to have oig steaks with garlic choosed over it aiways based potatoes with oil partic self and pepper disture which you would nour over the biled potatoes a true garlic and clive oil said - and many kinds of the lice set fresh fruit of a kinds- & cheese of the biletest coffee you ever saw. He always had gallons of wine - red wine - he he always had gallons of wine - red wine - he he an kinds fresh fruit of an lice of the biletest of bile

The hore prevewas consured after electring on Satura-137 (Lee noons and bunday afternoons - 11 wasvery moud 5rev - He had some German prevmaster cover up an leach in the valings. He use to have some good Consac that he would but but after dinner depending who was there. He always and clenty of liquor as his friend was Theo-

date set a big fiquor merchant of the tre probathion days - to hat big winerics in the Maga Valley -

The only offer liquor that was around the stace was some sind of a chamone that we Clapp use to brinn up - if was stuff is more binactf - some kind of a cultured stuff it was alonty potent. stiffle would stiffen you out quickly - if was supposed to be a big treat when Mr Clapp - ould toge up with his liftle black beg - and haul

out a bottle of thes champme - Some times it would explode all over the place when he would open the bottle -Everyone would laugh like hell -- Gile always called Mr Clapp - Ho! Ho! that was because Mr Clapp always would say Ho! Ho! when he entered.

Mr. Clapp was the gentleman of the crowd - He was very polite and quite quiet. I am sure he never missed a saturday or Sunday evening in year at Giles dinners sometimes he would come late - but he would always be there. We could always hear him coming up Chabot road in his little chain drive auto. I think it was a Brush car. Later he had a Ford roadester or some kind with a home made body. I rember it was a goofy looking galoppy -He was very proud of it and always talked automobiles to Von Eirchman and myself. Gile was deadly against autos -It was very seldom you could get him to ride in one -He use to walk to college ave and back from work every day - people offered to give him a ride but he would refuse --

Even going to Monterey on sketching trips - he always wanted to take the train - altho he would ride with Logan & myself - going on long sketching trip he would mostly refuse - but would follow by train -

Before my time - Gile - Gay & afellow by the name of Gegory would go on sketching trip to the Napa Valley they painted many of the marsh scenes along the Napa river - out a boitle of thes champine - Some times it would explode all over the place when he would open the pottie -Everyone would laugh like hell -- Gite always called Mr Clapp - Hol Hol that was because he Clapp always would say Hol Hol when he entered.

Mr. Jaco was the genitemen of the crowd - the was very patitic and culle piet. I am sure he never missed a saturday or Sunday evolution in year at diles dinners sentimes he would come late - out he would always be there. We could always near him coming up Chabot road in his little chain drive auto. I think it was a Brush car. Later he had a ford roadester or some kind with a how made body. I reader it was a poory locking palophy the was very groud of it and always taiked automobiles to it as user is very seldem yes call get him to rite in one the use to walk to callede ave and beek from work rvery day - people offered to give him a ride but he work refuse -

aven oint to wonterey on sketching trips - he always where to take the train - altho he would ride with Logan & myself - going on load sketching trip he would mostly refut: - but would follow by train -

Before my time - Gile - Gay & afellow by the name of Genory would no on skatching trip to the Mapa Valley they painted many of the marsh scenes along the Mapa river -

I have quite a few of those early ones in my collection of Giles paintings -

I have 30 or 40 of his pantings today - I had most all of his paintings at one time - but I gave most of the best ones back to him when he became down & out while living in Tibroun

How I came upon these paintings was in 1932 or 33 when the depression hit in Calif - Gile as I have said held a very good position as manager of Gladding McBean Co the big brick and tile concern - He decided to retire and just paint - He no more that retired when the bottom fell out. He told me he had his money tied up in Trans-America stock and other - I guess most everything he had was in stock - so he went almost flat - He started to hate living in Oakland - he wanted to live in Tibroun which he did - He rented a house boat over there for 10 or \$15 a month and moved over -

He sold his house & large lot on Chabot rd for \$1000 which was a steal - for the person who bought it - He left word with the new owner that I should get anything he left behind - When I went up there to see what he had left - I found that he had left almost everyting except a very few of his favorite painting and his clothes -He even left his books and autographed volums of Jack London - even an organ which he use to play --

There were hundreds of painting in the basement - dateing back to the 1900's - which I burn up half of them - i have quite a few of those early ones in my collection of Giles paintings -

1 have 30 or 40 of his cantings today ~ 1 had most all of his caintings at one time ~ but 1 nave most of the best ones back to him when he became down & out while living in Tibroun.

How I came upon these paintings was in 1932 or 33 when the depression hit in Galif - Gile as I have said held a very good position as manager of Gladding McBean Co the bit prick and the concern - He decided to retire and just paint - He no more that retired then the botiom fell out. He told we had his money fied up in Trensveries stock and other - I guess most everything he had us in stock - so he went almost fiel - He started to hate living in Galiand - He ranted to live in Thoman hieb he did - He ranted i house post over there for 10 hieb he did - He ranted i house post over there for 10 hieb he did - He ranted i house post over there for 10 hieb he did - He ranted i house post over there for 10

He sold his house a large (of on Chabo) rd for \$1000 nich as a steal - for the person he nought if - He is i and with the new order that I should get anything he left behind - when I went up there to see what he had lift - I found that he had left almost everyting escent i very few of his favorite painting and his clothes He even left his books and autographed volume of Jack Landom - even an organ which he use to pisy --

There were hundreds of painting in the basement - dateinstack to the 1900's - which I burn up half of them -

I am sorry I did now - but at the time I thought what would I ever do with all these paintings after burning all these paintings and other stuff around the place I locked the place up and didnt go back for weeks later. When I went back some one got in the house and stripped it of every thing of value - including the Jack London Ist editions --

He even left person pictures of his family - I found a picture of a fine looking woman that I later asked about-He always put on a front that he didnt like women but it was just a front because he never missed making remarks about a good looking gal - Up to this time as I said before he started to drink very hevey -- and not being able to by the best stuff he took to Musktal, Cherry & Port - any thing for a cheap drunk -

So one evening - I asked him about the womans photo I found - He had been drinking quite freely and told me that he was engaged to be married to this woman -. She was one of the Vanderbilts - I forget which one - but I do remenber him saying when he lived on Chabot road that this woman use to call him from San Francisco when ever she was in town - and he was quite insulting to her over the phone - She always wanted to come over and see him - He would always say all women are liars --The only other women he was sort of sweet on was Juanita Miller - the poets daugher -- I use to visit them with Gile - we use to go sketching around the Miller I an sorry I did now - but at the time I thought what would I ever do eith all these valutings after burning all these paintings and other stuff around the place I locked the place up and didni go beck for weeks later. When I went back the one got in the house and stripped it of every thing of value - including the lack London Ist editions --

He even left person pictures of his family - 1 found a picture of a fine locking women that I later asked about-

The elements put on a trent that he didnt like worken up it was just a front because he never missed making remarks about a good looking get - Up to this time as it sail before he started to drink very hevey -- and not being able to by the best stuff he took to Musktal.

So ne evening - 1 asked him about the womans aboto 1 found - He had been drinking quite freety and fold me incl he was encaged to be merried to this woman --. She was one of the Vanderbilts - I forget which me - but i to remember him saying when he lived on Chabot road th i this woman use to call him from San Francisco when ever she was in four - and he was quite insulting to her over the phone - She always wanted to dome over and see bin - He would always wanted to dome over and the only other women he mas sort of sweet on was luanite dutie - the poets daucher -- I use to visit them with Gile - we use to go sketching around the Willer

place - so we would stop in and visit -

I shall never forget one of my first visits there - It was right after Juanita had gotten rid of her Lilly Love as she called him He was some native she had married from the South Sea Islands - brought him back to live -Juanita mother told us that it was either the Lilly Love go or the goats he had all over the place - the goats were eating the bark off the trees which killed the trees - The Lilly Love left - Juanita was quite a good looking gal - Mama Miller said Juanita is in her house composing a love song - so we went up to see her - She was sitting at this organ in a long white dress play & singing the organ. White pigions were flying all over the house - She called them doves - but to me they were just pigeons --

She was very happy to see Gile so she asked us for lunch which she prepared - I will never forget the lunch -It was a big salad of stuff - weeds and leaves she picked around the garden - forgot what else - because I didnt eat - the pigeons she called doves sat on the table and in the salad boul & left their dropping in the salad and all over the place - right then I wasnt hungry - so I said I had a headache- and went out sick and did a painting of her house which I gave to her & her mother - I wonder if they still have it - They were quite pleased with it at the time - I have been there since -

I never missed a get to gether at Giles it wasnt

of ee - so e would stor in and v sit i shall never fornet one of my first visits there -11 was right after juanita had gotten rid of her Lilly Love as she called him the was some native she had married from the South See Islands - brought his back to live juanite mother told or that it was sither the Lilly Love no or the goals he had all over the place - the goats were caling the werk off the frees which killed the trees - The Lilly Love left - Juanita was quite a good looking gal - Mama Miller said Juanila is in her house Sic composing a love sont - so we went up to see her was sitting at this organ in a long white deess play & sinding the organ. White siging eers flying all over the nouse - She called them doves - but to me they were iush oideons ---

The way very here to see the so she asked us for lunch a mitch she prepared - 1 will never forget the lunch it was a bin salad of shuff - weeds and leaves she picked around the parden - forget what else - because 1 didnt eat - the pigeons she called dowes sat on the table and in the rated hout & left their seponding in the solad and all over the place - right then 1 wisht hungry - so 4 suid 1 had a headach - and went out sick and did a painttion of her house which 1 give to her & her moher - 1 and crift they still have it - They are quite pleased ith it at the time - 1 have been there since -

I exever missed a get to gether at Giles it wasn't

for the good food & drink either being the younger member of the group their discussions on art & etc - was a great inspiration to me -

You had better not show up at their get together either on Saturday or Sunday night - without a few paintings done that day - We always painted 2 or 3 or 4 a day - of course the were sketch size --

Mr Gile was very out spoken - he said what he thought to every one -- I know of some people who didnt like him for it- but they were people who didnt know him well -

Gile didnt like people watching him paint - unless they were interested in painting - Children didnt seem to bother him - I have seen him in the fields painting under his large umbrella with a dozen kids around - and he would talk and kid with them until the started to get into his paints - then he would give them all nickels and tell them to go and by some ice cream cones for them selves --

If grown ups would gather around - which they always did - He would start swearing - not at them - but at his picture - You would see them disappear in a hurry-

I think in those days it was quite a novel to see an artist at work- today its quite different - they see artists and student all over the place painting or drawing --

Another thing that Gile was very frank about was paintings he didnt like - I have been to exhibitions for the good food & drink either being the vounger memoer of the group their discussions on art & etc - was a great inspiration to me -

iou had better not show up at their net together either on Saturday or Sunday night - without a few paintings done that day - we always painted 2 or 3 or 4 a day - of course the were shetch size --

Ar site was very out spoken - he said what he thought to every one -- I know of some staals who didn't like him for it- but they were people who didn't know him well -

Gile didni like boods watching him wint - unless they were interested in pointing - Children Hidnt seen to boliver him - I have seen him in the fields painting addre his large unprella with a dozen kids around - and

he would talk and kid with them until the started to act into his paints - then he would give them all nickels and fell them to po and by some ice cream comes for them selves --

1/ rown ups would nother around - which they always did - the would start swearing - not at them - but at his intere - You would see them disappear in a hurry-

I think in those days it was quite a novel to see an artist at work- today its quite different - they see artists and student all over the olded painting of drawing --

another thing that Gile was very frank about was paintings he didni life - 1 have been to exhibitions

with him when he would say out loud what he thought of the picture It was very imbarassing at times as some times the artist would be standing by- One thing he would alway say- "The bastard doesnt use enough red - hes afraid of red - It happens that Giles favorite color was red -- I know he use to say to me - go out and by your self a couple of good reds - then you will paint better pictures -

He use to say to Maurice Logan - your picture are to greasey - to slick - to much black -

About August Gays pictures he use to say they were too moody - look like Armin Hansons stuff- altho he thought well of Gays painting - looking at Gays pictures to day - I believe he was one of the best.

Of William Clapp's painting he use to say he painted like an old lady -- Used to small a brush and to sweet -

Von Eirchmans painting he thought were too wild -Von Eirchman was the most advanced of the group -Von Eirchman had traveled - he was a sea man - Had been all over the world altho he was a few year older than I - and I was the younget of the group -

Von Eirchman had lived in China for 2 years - -Came back with hundreds of small water color sketches -He was an impressionist but was very bold in his techique -- I only have one small painting of his - done in China

Von Eirchman was wild in every way - as I say he use to go to sea - and from the stories he use to tell I dont with him when he would say out foud what he thought of the picture of was very imborrassing at times as some times the artist would be standing by- One thing he would alway say- "The bastand doesn't use enough red - hes afraid of red - it happens that Giles favorite color was red -- i know he use to say to me - go out and by your self a couple of good reds - then you will paint better pictures -

He use to say to Maurice Logan - your picture are to greasey - to slick - to much black -

About August Gays of chures he use to say they were too moody - look like Armin Hansons stuff- altho he thought well of Gays painting - looking at Gays pictures to day - 1 believe he was one of the best.

Of William Cleop's sainting he use to say he painted itle an bid iady -- Used to small a brush and to sweet -

Von Eirchmans Jeinting he thought were too wild -Van Eirchman was the most advanced of the group -Van Eirchman had traveled - he was a see man - Had been all over the world witho he was a few year older than 1 - and i was the younget of the group -

Von Eirchman had lived in China for 2 years - -Came book with hundreds of small water color sketches le was an impressionist but was very bold in his izchique -- I only have one small painting of his - done in China Von Eirchman was wild in every way - as I say he use to

o to sea - and from the stories he use to tell I dont

23

see how he ever returned -

He was a firerey red hair fellow - and very husky ---I remember when he would shake hands with you - he would almost put you on your knee's.

I met Von Eirchman at the night classes at the Arts & Craft school in Berkeley - He and I got very chumy as he was of my age and I guess because he got around the world a lot - I admired him - He seemed to know a lot about the French painters altho he painted in the impressionist style he knew what else was going on in Europe - He was in N.Y. when the big murals show was there. He use to talk about - Cezanne, Manet, Renoir, Braque, Kandinsky Matisse Klee, Rouault & etc - but at that didn't make too much of a impression on me at that time.

That evening he asked me to come to his studio- I will never forget it as long as I live - When he opened the door he lit a match and put it against the wall- it was a burlap wall- and the whole wall caught fire and went out quickly - it just burnt off the knap - He thought it funny - but I couldnt see anything funny about it.

There was another fellow along - He was James Whitcome Riley, the grandson of James Whitcome Riley - He was a student at the school also - I know Riley left quick. Riley I didnt see until a few days later - He was an odd fellow - I believe he was a little off his rocker - see how he ever returned -

He was a firerey red hair fellow - and very husky ----I remember when he would shake hands with you - he would atmost but you on your kneets.

i met Von Eirchman af the night classes af the Arts & Craft school in terreley - He and I got very chumy as he as of my age and I guess because he not around the world a lot - I admired him - He seered to know a lot about the French nainters altho he painted in the impressionist spile he ther what else was poing on in there. He was in N.Y. when the big murais show was there, Kandinsky Matisse fiee, Rouauit & etc - but at the low i me at indication on me at that there.

That evaning he asked me to come to his studio- ! will never forget it as long as I live - When he opened the door he lit a match and out it against the wall- it was a burled wall- and the whole wall caught fire and went out quickly - it just barnt off the knap - He thought it formy - but I couldn't see anything funny about it.

There was another fellow along - He was james whitcone viley, the grandson of james whiteone klicy - He was a student at the school also - I know kiley left quict. Klicy i didnt see until a few days later - He was an odd fellow - I believe he was a lititle off his rocker - Getting back to Von Eirchman - I didnt know what to make of him either - altho he was a very brilliant fellow. He read all the time - He showed me clippings and books on art. We became good friends - He came to my studio which I had built - a water tank studio. I had built a room on the second floor of a windmill- I still use it - its 12' X 12'

Von Eirchman & I would go to S.F. on Saturday evenings we would visit other artist and art students - go to Bagini & Coppa resturants where all the artists & poets hung out. I know I use to see Maynard Dixon, Zavier Martinez, Piazzoni, Henry Poor in these places - The artist and poets use to write & sketch on the walls - They were covered with sketches & poetry

Sardiketchi Hartman, & George Sterling I would see there - I didn't get to know them but would watch them -

Those two resturants were the only place I could get a drink of wine -

Von Eirchman who every one called Red on account of his firery red hair - and I would order spaggetti & a bottle of red wine - some time two if we could hold it - course those days we didnt have an automobile - it came later so we would have to take it easy on the red wine - so we could make the ferry boat - the last boat was 2 <u>am</u> if we didnt make that one we were sunk till 5 <u>an</u> - 1 know we missed it a few times. Getting back to Von Eirchman - I didnt know what to make of him either - altho he was a very brilliant fellow. He read all the lime - He showed no clippings and books on art.

// became good friends - He came to my studio which i
had built - a water tank studio. I had built a room on
the second floor of a sindmill- I still use it - its
tot x tot

Von Lirchman & I would go to 5.4. on Saturday evenings we would visit other artist and art students - go to Begini & Coppa resturants where all the artists & poets hung out. I know I use to see Maynard Dixon Zavier Martinez diaszoni, Henry foor in these vices - The artist and poets use to write & statch on the walls - They were govered with stetches & poetry

Sandiketchi Hartman, & Secret Sterling I would see there - I didn't get to have them but would watch them -

These two resturants were the only place I could get a drink of wine -

Von Lirchman who every one called ked on account of his firery red hair - and I would order spagnatii & a baitle of red sine - some time two if we could held if - course those days we didn't have an automobile - it came inter so we would have to take it easy on the red wine - so we coult make the ferry boat - the last boat was 2 am if we didn't make that one we were sunk till 5 an - 1 how we issed it a few times. We would meet other art students and for a dollar we would have a wonderful time. The only students that I remembr that became known is Ray Boyton - John Winkler the etcher - now living in Berkeley -

Some time in the early 20s Von Eirchman bought a stripped down auto - I think it was a Mitchel - any way he and I use to go sketching in the thing - We would go to Alviso - down in the salt marshes - Mission San Jose -San Jose and around that area -

August Gay had moved to Monterey - Lived in the old Robert Louis Stevenson home - with William Gaskin & William S. Price. We would visit them over the weekend - Gile, Logan, Clapp & William Gaw would also come down - We did the same thing there - go out and paint every thing in sight - and discuss it in the evening - C.S Price sat around - wearing his big black cowboy hat - and not entering into the discussions much - We thought him a little odd -- because no one ever saw him take his hat off -Gay said I think he wears it to be d - Price turned out to be one of the wests most outstanding painters but not until the late 30 or 40 - When I knew him he painted kind of pretty illustrative cowboy pictures.

Price to my way of thinking has contributed more than any other artist on the west coast

I saw the large showing of his at the Leigon of Honor gallery last year and I thought it was one of the best one man shows I had ever seen - We would meet other art students and for a dollar we would have a wonderful time the only students that I remembr that became known is Ray Soyton - John Winkler the etcher - now living in Berkeley -

Some time in the carty 20s Von Eirchman bought a stripped down cuto - 1 think it was a Mitchel - any way he and i use to go sketching in the thing.- We would go to Alviso - down in the salt marshes - Mission San Jose -San Jose and around that area -

worst Gey had moved to Monterey - Lived in the old dosert Louis Stevenson have - with William Gaskin & William a. rice. We would visit them over the weekend - Gile. Lonen, Glapp & William dev would also come down - we did the same thing there - wo out and gaini every thing in sint - and discuss it in the evening - C.S frice sat around - weering his big wheek comboy hat - and not contering into the discussions much - We thought him a titule old -- breause no one even saw him take his hat off lay said i think he weets not outstanding gainiers but not in the tate 30 or 40 - When i knew him he gainiers but not of arctive litustrative downow pictures.

reice to my way of thinking has contributed more than any other artist on the west coast

I saw the large showing of his at the Leigon of Honor gallery last year and I thought it was one of the best one man shows I had ever seen - I would like to say some more about Von Eirchman and others of the Society of Six -

Von Eirchman as I said before was another odd character - I was very close to him - we went on many a sketching trip together - We even went to Virginia City. I shall never forget the trip because it was in that old jallopy car of his that we went in - Seems like we had a blow out every 50 miles - I know when we went up the grade from Silver City, Gold Hill to Virginia City we had to go up back wards because the gas wouldnt flow in the carburator -

We made it - but it was quite a struggle -

We made quite a few sketches I believe I worked in pastel at the time as it was quite a trick to pack wet paintings around in a roadster car - I dont know what ever became of those sketches I dont have them today - I guess I burned them as it happened ever so often when you had so much material around -

We even started to Mexixo at one time - it must have been in 1918. by then he had a new car or a new second hand Ford with a Ruxtel axel so we could climb steeper hills.

I had \$75. that I borrowed from my family & Red had \$150. It was the same old thing - flat tires all the way down - we did carry 2 spare strapped on the back -

To save money we slept along side of the car all the way to the Mexican boarder - Von Eirchman deceide to to to Ensenada on lower Calif, first - At that time there was - I would like to say some more about Von Eirchman and others of the Society of Six -

Von Eirchman as I said before was another odd character - I was very close to him - we went on many a skatching this together - We even went to Virginia City. I shall never forget the trip because it was in that old jailopy car of his that we went in - Seems like we had a blog out every 50 miles - I know when we ment up the neade from Silver City, fold Hill to Virginia City we had no up back words because the gas wouldn't flow in the carburator -

Ac made it - but it was quite a struggle -

We made wuite a few statches i believe i worked in anstel at the time as it was quite a trick to are well with ints around in a roadstic cir - I don't know what ever became of those statches I don't have then today - I quess I goned them as It happened ever so often when you had so much mitrial around -

In whe started for laxixo at one time - Itimust have been in 1/10. By then he had a new car or a new second hand ford with a Ruxtel axel so we could climb steeper hills.

1 had \$75. That I borrowed from my family & Red had \$150. It was the same old thing - flat tires all the may down - we did carry 2 soare strapped on the back -

To save money we sleaf along side of the car all the way to the Nexican boarder - Von Eirchman deceide to to to Ensende on lower Calif, first - At that time there was

ò

no road or at least you couldnt call it a road - it was a trail - As we went on a few miles we would come to large wash outs that it was all the car could do to get up again, even if I pushed from the back -

We hit many of these places - but one of them we got stuck for sure. I was getting a little scared by this time as it was getting late. It didnt seem to bother Red -He would just laugh and say its going to be a long walk back -- We left the car in the gully and sat on the bank in the sun -- In the distance we saw a cloud of dust coming our way - So we knew we would get help -But in those days - Mexican bandits were still roaming around -

It turned out that it was a Mexican general and a bunch of his flunkys out for a ride - They were the funniest looking soldiers I ever seen

They we all loaded down with metals gold brade & swords hanging on the ground - The general & a couple of other officers road in the car - But about 20 horsemen road along side - The general told his men to put their laryietts on the car and pull us out - What luck guess we would be their yet - if it wasnt for them -

I am writing all this to tell you what kind of a guy Von Eirchman was - Nothing bothered him- But the best was when we entered the town of Ensenada - We couldnt speak the language - so we had quite a time eating. We found a drug store which Von Eirchman went no road or at least you couldn't call it a road - it was a insil - As we went on a few miles we would come to large wash outs that it was all the car could do to get up again, even if i pushed from the back -

a bit many of these places - but one of them ac got stuck for sure. 1 wer getting a little seared by this time as it was getting late. It aidnt such to bother Red de would just lough and say (is gning to be a long walk back -- We left the cir in the guilty and sat on the bonk in the sun -- In the distance we saw a cloud of dual coming our any - So we hnew we would get help aut in these days - Mexican bendits were still rouming around -

It formed out that it was a Mixican control and a bonch of his floatys out for a ride - They were the functors tooking soldiers I ever seen

They we all fooded form with metals gold brade 6 swords manging on the ground - The granner i & a counter of other officers road in the car - But about 20 horsemen road along side - The general fold his men to got their laryietts on the car and gull us out - What luck bucks we would be their yet - if it wisht for them -

1 am writting all this to tell you what kind of a guy You Eirchman was - Inithing bothered him- But the best was when we entered the town of Ensenada - We couldn't speak the language - so we had guite a time caling. We found a drug store which You Eirchman went

3

into to inquire about a place to stay. The drug store had a German name so we figured some one could speak English - While Von Eirchman was in side I sat in the car - A Mexican fellow came up to me and asked me if I wanted to sell the car - I told him I didnt own it but the fellow in side was the owner - Von Eirchman came out so the Mexican asked him if he would sell him the car - Red said he would sell any thing if he got his price - He said \$500. The man said he would take it. but said we would have to go to his home for the money - When we got there it was a long warehouse - we walk all the way to the back of the place and entered a room soon as we entered he locked the door and put the key in his pocket - as he turned around his coat was open an he has strapped 2 revolver on him - I almost passed out. I thought my time with the Mexican bandit had come - Red appeared quite calm - I was more afraid of what Red might do than I was of the Mexican - He asked a lot of question - pretaining to the ownship of the car -

I finally worked out that he was a police - looking for stolen american cars which were being sold in Mexico at high prices - Von Eirchman had to telegraph his mother in San Jose to prove he was the owner -- some deal -

That evening we roamed around the town - they were friendly people but I wasnt to hot about roaming around It didnt make any difference to Red as he would even 88

into to inquire about a place to stay. The drug store had a German name so we figured some one could speak English - while Van Eirchman was in side I sat in the car - A Mexican fellow came up to me and asked me if I wanted to sell the car - I told him I didn' own it but the failow in side cas the owner - Yon Eirchman came out so the Mexican asked him if he mould still him the cas - Red said he would sell one thing if he got his orige - He said \$500. The many said he would fake it. but said we would have to go to his home for the money - With we got there it was a fond warehouse - we walk all the way to the back of the place and entered a room such as we entered he locked he door and out the key in his locket - as he furned should his cuel was open in is ins strated 2 revolver on him - 1 strate inss d ind. I thought my lime with the Mexican bandit had come - dell appeared quite calm - i was more afraid of what yed might do than I was of the Merican - He asked - 360

1 finally worked out that he was a collect - looking for styles american cars which were bring sold in Nexico it his h origes - Von Eirchman had to telecraph his mother in San Jose to prove he was the owner -- some deal -

That evening we roamed around the town - they were friendly people but I wasn't to hot about roaming around It didn't make any difference to Red as he would even enter peoples homes when he heard music playing - They would welcome us - We sketched around town for a couple of days and then headed back - as we still wanted to go to Mexico City - We finally entered at Nogalas - but I dont think we got any more than ten miles out of town when the car bogged down in the sand - the road to Mexico was justa trail - We were stuck - and the thermometor was well over 100 - gasoline was almost impossible to get and by this time the radiator was leaking - so we decided to go back to Oakland - we did - but it was a hell of a trip back - August Gay was to have gone with us on this trip - but he was so unreliable that he never showed up the morning we left -- I will tell more about August Gay later -

We gatherd at Giles place and showed our sketches which were mostly drawinng - Gay mouned about not waiting for him - Gile was very interested in our trip -

By this time - Von Eirchmans family had moved to San Jose - and Red use to come up every Saturday & Sunday to get in on the evenings discussions & big feeds --

He use to bring painting he had done in that area -By them he found a bootlegger who was making a whisky out of prunes - Red called it San Jose cheer - It was the strongest stuff I ever tasted - No one would drink the stuff but sip a little only Red would drink the stuff -

He would leave Giles roring drunk and get in that car

anter peoples homes when he heard music playing + They would welcome us + We sketched around town for a couple of days and then headed back + as we still wanted to go to hexico City + We finally entered at logalas + but I dont think we get any more than ten miles out of town when the car borged down in the sind + the read to Hexico was justa trail + We were sluck + and the thermometor are sell over 100 - gasoline was almost impossible to bell of a trip back + aunust Gay was to have none with bell of a trip back + aunust Gay was to have none with showed on the means so unreliable that he never showed on the moning we teft -- I will tall more about hugost bay later -

We astherd at Siles stace and showed our sketches which were nostly drawinng - Gay mouned about not waiting for him - Sile was very interested in our trip -

By this time - Von Eirchmans family had moved to San Jose - and Red use to come up every Saturday & Sunday to get in on the evening discussions & big feeds --

He use to oring painting he had done in that area dy them he found a pootlegger who was making a whisky uvi of prones - Red called it San Jose cheer - It was the strangest stuff I ever tasted - No one would drink the stuff but sip a little only Red would drink the stuff lie would leave Giles roring drunk and det in that car of his and drive to San Jose - I think his best time was 55 minuets - He would always brag about how fast he got there, the next time he came back - One night he came up we were playing penny ante which we did once in a while - Red kept drinking this San Jose Cheer - and he must have gone birzirk - because all of a sudden he up set the table and took after Gile - Gile ran out of the house - So I followed - I could always handle Red so I thought - altho he was strong as an ox - When he saw me coming he picked up a long 2" X 4" and hit me over the head with it - It didnt hurt as it was so long that I ran in on it and the blown just didnt have any power - as I said Giles house was on a very steep hill and he was on the portio - I smacked him and he went over backwards and rolled all the way down the hill to the street. I got tangled up in a clump of poison oak bushes so he couldn't get out - We could hear him down there but no one went down - Mr Clapp was scared to death -Logan I believe sneaked out the back way and went home -It must have been 1/2 hour he was there - then we hear his car start - In those days cars had cut outs on them it was an opening on the exhaust that you opened to make a lot of noise. He always had that opened - so you could hear him coming and going - When we heard him take off -We thought he might wreck himself so we ran down and got in Mr Clapps car and followed him - He had a studio in West Berkeley where he painted and stayed once in a while -

of his and drive to San Jose - I think his best time was 55 minuets - He would always brag about how fast he got there, the next time he come back - One night he came up we were playing penny ante which we did once in a while - Red kept drinking this San Jose Cheer - and he must have none birgirk - because all of a sudden he up set the table and took after Gile - Gile ran out of the house - So I followed - I could always handle Red so I thought - allho he was strong as an ox - Vhen he saw me coming he picked up a long 2" X 4" and hit me over the bend with it - it didn't burt as it was so long that I rea in on it and the blown just didn't have any Jower - as I said diles house was on a very steep hill and he was on the portio - i smacked him and he went over b classes and rolled all the way down the hill to the sirect. I got isagled up in a cluma of poison oak bushes so he couldn't get out - we could hear him down there but no one went down - Mr Ciado was scared to death -Logen I believe smeared out int back way and went home -It mus not see 1/2 hour he was there - then we hear his car start - In those days cars had cut outs on them it was an opening on the exhaust that you opened to make a lot of noise. He liveys had that opened - so you could hear him coming and going - When we heard him fale off le thought he might wreck himself so we ran down and got in Mr Clapos car and followed bim - He had a studio in vest Berieley where he painied and stayed once in a while

We followed him to West Berkeley - His house sat far back in the lot - He got out of the car and ran towords his house and fell down - We all came over to pick him up when a neighbor saw this and called the Berkeley police thinking it was a stick up - all of a sudden the police came and was going to take us all to jail for a stick up we finally talked our way out - and by this time - Red was swinging at the police so they took him in - He got out in a couple of days with 2 black eyes which the police gave him - He said it took 4 cops to put him in the jail l bet it did - because he told me of times when he was at sea - when he would come back drunk at some port they would put him in irons in the brig for getting rough -

When he didnt drink he was a very polite mild manner fellow. Every one seem to like him - at art school, at the Van Sloun School he was the most talented fellow in the school - He seem to be a jump ahead of everyone else - Hewas especially good in figure drawing - He use to do big figure compositions on wrapping paper -

He got married in the 20 to a model at the school -He gave studio parties - The first one I attened he got drunk and piled all the furniture in the middle of his studio which was quite high - then climbed to the top -It all collapsed - but did hurt him a bit. Everyone who didnt know him left - I had seen him do that before - so it was old stuff for me --

I told about the 1st time I met him, when he set the

We followed him to West Barketey - His house set far back in the fot - He of out of the car and ran towords his house and fell down - We all came over to bick him up when a neithbor saw this and called the Berketey police lificking it was a stick up - all of a sudden the police came and was going to take us all to jail for a stick up we finally talked our way out - and by this time - Red out in a couple of days with 2 black eves which the police qay him - He said it fool 4 cops to but him in the jail i bet it did - because he fold me of times when he was at sea - when he mould one back drunk at some port -

When he didn't drink he was a very politic mild manner fellow. Every one accm to like him - at art school, at the Van Stoun School he was the most fallented fellow in the school - He seem to be a jump ahead of everyona cise - Hewas especially good in figure drawing - the use to the big figure compositions on wrapping paper -

He not married in the 20 to a model at the school ite days studio parties - The first one I attened he got dronkend diled all the furkiture in the middle of his studio which was fuite high - then climbed to the top if all collapsed - but did hurt him a bit. Everyone who didn't know him left - I had seen him do that before - so it was old stuff for me ++

i told goout the 1st time I met him, when he set the

10

burlap afire - I asked him about that later on when I knew him better. He said when he was a young kid he had set his house afire 4 time just to see the fire enginer come - I thought he was just bragging but his mother told me it was the truth -

I guess he lost all that after he grew up.

I have lost track of Von Eirchman he went to N.Y. and thats the last anyone has heard from him since the 30 --He might have pulled his old trick of standing on top of the furniture to often.

August Gay was another character only in a different way - August was French - born in France and live in Alameda - but spent most of his time at Giles place -

He was short & stocky - with a big mop of black curley black hair - The clothes he wore might be anything he found hanging around even if it was some one elses. Gile use to say that he use to wear most of his clothes -One time he wore the pants of Giles dress suit and an old smoking jacket that was laying around --August looked & was a good artist - but he was slow cven in his speach - He would take hours to tell you a simple story - Every one would make wise cracks at him while he would tell the story - but that wouldnt stop him.

He was the only one of the group that didnt paint much -He would always have an excuse - it was either to hot or to cold to paint - If it was hot he would sit in the portio and drink Giles beer - if it was too cold he would burlap aftire - I asked him about that later on when I knew him better. He said when he was a young kid he had set his house aftire 4 time just to see the fire enginer come - I thought he was just bragging but his mother told me it was the truth -

I ouess he lost all that after he grew up.

I have lost treack of Von Eirchman he went to N.Y. and thats the last anyone has heard from him since the 30 ---He might have pulled his old trick of standing on too of the jumiture to often.

August Gry was another character only in a different way - Subust was french - born in France and live in Alameda - but solet most of his time at Giles place -

He was short & stocky - with a big moo of black curley alack hit - The clothes he wore might be anything he found handing in und over if it was some one closes. Bits us to say that he use to were nost of his clothes -One time he wore the banks of Glics dress suit and an old smoling jacket that was laying eround -soust looked & was a bood artist - but he was slow sven in his speech - He would take hours to tell you a simple story - Every one would make wise cracks at him while he would tell the story - but that wouldn't stop him.

He was the only one of the group that didnt paint much -He ended always have an excuse - it was either to hot or to cold to print - if it as not he would sit in the portio and drink Dites peer - if it was too cold he would sit next to the stove and drink Giles red wine - He never got drunk - He seem to be always the same - When he did produce a picture it would be very good. as I said before -I believe he was really the real artist of the group if he would only produce - Gile would threaten to kick him out - if didnt work - but it didn't seem to bother him - He was sort of the clown around the place - He was very funny in his slow way ---

Finally Gile did kick him out - Gay moved to Monterey -I guess I told about he moving in the Robert Louis Stevenson house -

During the Federal Art Project - he painted some mural in Montery. One of the is in the custom House now in Monterey -

He made quite a change in his painting after moving to Monterey. His color was quite somber and had a very nice mood to his painting - It holds up very well today -He got in with Armin Hanson and Francis McComas - He did charcole drawing somewhat like McComas was doing -I like them better than McComas drawing -

He started to make hand carved frames - That started him in the wood carving business- He did hand carved furniture- Did alter pieces for churches - also the bridal sweet for the Del Monte Hotel - He drifted out of painting and did mostly wood work - He married a French girl built a nice home in Carmel - sit next to the stove and drink Giles red wine - He never got drunk - He seem to be always the same - When he did produce a gicture if would be very rood, as I said before -I believe he was really the real artist of the group if he would only produce - Gile would threaten to kick him out - if didni work - but it didn't seem to bother him - He was sort of the clown around the place - He

Finally Glie did kick him out - Gay moved to Monterey -1 years 1 told about he moving in the Kobert Louis Stevenson house -

During the Sederal Art Project - he painied spee mural in Wantery. One of the is in the custom flouse now in hearbarry -

He made duite a change in his painting after moving to Monte ey. His color was puile someer and had a very nice mood to his painting - If helds up very well foday -He col in with Armin Hanson and francis McComas - He did charcele drawing somewhat like McComas was doing -I like from petter then McComas drawing -

me started to make hand carved frames - That started him in the wood cerving business- He did hand carved furniture- Did alter pieces for churches - also the bridat second for the Dai Monte Hotel - He drifted out of painting and did mostly wood work - He married a French girl beilt a nice home in Carmel -

0

I visited him the night before he died - and he told me he wanted to start painting again - He died the next day from a heart attact - His widow Marcelle Gay still lives in Carmel. She has most of his pictures & also the collection of 8 or 10 C.S. Prices --

Maurice Logan was the other member of the Society of Six - he is still living and going strong - He is in the commercial art business and has been for many years -

I said that the 1st artist I ever knew personally was Selden Gile - I had forgotten that Maurice Logan was the 1st My family knew the Logan family for many year -Maurice was going to the Mark Hopkins school in S.F. when a friend of my family took me to Maurice studio It was a small shack in the trees near Lake Temescal -- He had tacked on the wall figure drawing done in charcol - some oil sketches & etc - I was very impressed - That must have been in 1914.

Logan was over for a while on the Gile gatherings -Logan was the only married one at the early gatherings -He came in for a lot of ribbing from the rest of the group -

Gile admired his work - but didnt like the slick way he painted - said it was too tricky - so they use to throw digs at one another over that -

Logan has alway been a hard worker and produced in his life time 1 should say thousands of painting - He can tell his own story about that -

Wm Clapp is still living - he was the other member of the Society of Six - I visited him the night before he died - and he told me he wanted to start painting again - He died the next day from a heart attact - this widow Margelle Cay still lives in Carmet. She has most of his pictures & also the collection of 8 or 10 C.S. Prices --

Haurice Logan was the other member of the Society of Six - he is still living and going strong - he is in the commercial art business and has been for many years -

I said that the ist artist i ever knew personally was Selden alle - i had for notten that Haurice Logan was the ist. My family knew the Logan family for many year -Maurice was point to the Mark Hookins school in 5.f. when a friend of my family tool me to Maurice studio. It was e shill sheek in the trees near Late Temescel -- He had tacked on the wall figure drawing done in charcol - some oil statenes & etc - I was very impressed - That must have been in 1914.

Loran was ever for a while on the Sile gatherings -

Logan was the only married one at the early gatherings --He came in for a lot of ribbing from the rest of the nroug --

Lite admired his work - bei didni like the slick way he painted - said it was too tricky - so they use to throw digs at one mother over that -Legan has alway been a hard worker and produced in his life time I should say thousands of painting - He can tell his own slory about that -

Whi clapp is still living - he was the other member of the Society of Six -

1Ó

## PARTIAL INDEX TO SIEGRIEST MANUSCRIPT

Art League of California	47
Bohemian Club	24
California School of Fine Arts 9;	58
Clapp, William 16; 21; 23-24; 76-77; 82;	94
College of Arts and Crafts 7-8;	48
Del Mue, Maurice	10
Foster and Kleiser 10; 25-	-27
Gaskin, William 29-	-31
Gay, August 12; 14; 20; 77; 82; 85; 89; 92-	94
Gile, Seldon 12; 14; 16-18; 20; 21; 24;	74
Hassan, Childe 14-	15
Henri, Robert	9
Indian Arts and Crafts Board 30-	-31
Logan, Maurice 16; 77; 90;	94
Long, Stanley	37
Miller, Juanita 79-	-80
Nahl, Perham (Prof.)	8
Panama-Pacific International Exposition, 1916	13
Ritchell, William	23
Shawl, Neyland & Seavey 35-36; 42-	43
Society of Six 11-	16
Van Sloun, Frank	9
von Eirchman, Bernard 16; 82-	92
WPA Art Project 29-34;	93

9:

## PARTIAL INDEX TO SIEGHIEST MANUSCRIPT

47	art League of California
24	Bohemian Olub
88 ;6 875	Gallfornis School of Fine .
16; 21; 25-24; 76-77; 82; 94	Dis. W1111em
7-6: 48	C.110 po of Arts and Graits
10	column .sum Lol
10: 20-27	restant and Mataor
29-31	matilly
14: 20; 77: 82; 85; 89; 98-94	t ing gang and and
18; 14; 14-15; 20; 21; 24; 74	dopies .site
d11	annan, Unitico
	4 m 607 . 19 000
13-08	unce example only a to initial
AB : 04 177 : :00 : BA	instant . man.
	fo. man. Toug
OE - V V	ad intervention
	1.16(1) - In"61 . ING.
of siel, tolateogra 1	rement-Factors interaction
252	salille , listails
3a-3b; 36-48	Shawl, heyland = Sorvey
11-16	
42	Maari, amerika M
16; 82-92	were Michigan, Bernard
89-34: 95	dostorf from all









